JAIST Repository

https://dspace.jaist.ac.jp/

Title	An algebraic approach to the disjunction property of substructural logics
Author(s)	相馬,大輔
Citation	
Issue Date	2005-03
Туре	Thesis or Dissertation
Text version	author
JRL http://hdl.handle.net/10119/1907	
Rights	
Description	Supervisor:小野 寛晰,情報科学研究科,修士



An algebraic approach to the disjunction property of substructural logics

By Daisuke Souma

A thesis submitted to
School of Information Science,

Japan Advanced Institute of Science and Technology,
in partial fulfillment of the requirements
for the degree of
Master of Information Science
Graduate Program in Information Science

Written under the direction of Professor Hiroakira Ono

March, 2005

An algebraic approach to the disjunction property of substructural logics

By Daisuke Souma (310058)

A thesis submitted to
School of Information Science,

Japan Advanced Institute of Science and Technology,
in partial fulfillment of the requirements
for the degree of
Master of Information Science
Graduate Program in Information Science

Written under the direction of Professor Hiroakira Ono

and approved by Professor Hiroakira Ono Professor Atsushi Ohori Professor Tetsuo Asano

February, 2005 (Submitted)

Contents

1	Intr 1.1	roduction Introduction	3
		1.1.2 Outline of this thesis	3
	1.2	Notation of algebras	
2	Sea	uent calculus of the substructural logic $\mathrm{FL_e}$	6
_	2.1	Sequent calculus LJ for intuitionistic logic	6
	2.2	Substructural logics over $\mathrm{FL_e}$	8
		2.2.1 weakening rule and propositional constants	
		2.2.2 structural rule and comma	
	2.3		
3	Cor	nmutative residuated Lattices	10
•	3.1		10
	3.2		10
	9	<u> </u>	11
		3.2.2 Subalgebra and quotient algebra	
			15
	3.3		17
			17
	3.4		18
4	Rela	ation between logics and algebras	28
	4.1	Relation between $\mathrm{FL}_{\mathbf{e}}$ and CRL	
	4.2		30
	4.3		32
		4.3.1 From logic to variety	
		4.3.2 From varieties to logics	
5	Dis	junction property for logics over FL_{e}	35
	5.1	well-connectedness and disjunction property	35
	5.2	Main theorem and its proof	

6 Further works 47

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Introduction

1.1.1 Backgrounds and purpose

The proof theoretic methods and algebraic methods are two important basic ways in study of logic. The former focuses on finite syntactically structures and the latter take methods like set theory and so on. So relation of these had not discussed. But for example in these years there are studies in which the cut elimination theorem is used in proving the finite model property and the cut elimination is proved by algebraic methods.

The study of logics by algebraic methods studied actively from 1950 to 1960. After that Kripke semantics become mainstream of semantical study. The conventional algebraic study turn off study of logics and develop as universal algebra. In 1990s, it is used for study of substructural logic and modal logic.

Roughly substructural logics are logics obtained from intuitionistic logic LJ and classical logic LK by deleting structural rules. The study starts from the study of categorial grammar by Lambek and it get active in 1990.

An algebraic study for substructural logics has been developed remarkably in these years. Also, collaborations of logicians with algebraists who interested in ordered algebraic structures are on-going. A syntactical proof of the cut elimination is not necessarily easy to understand for algebraist. Recently we get purely algebraic proof of cut elimination theorem.

In this thesis we principally take up residuated lattices which does not necessarily assume integrality 1 . This corresponds to substructural logic $\mathbf{FL_e}$.

1.1.2 Outline of this thesis

This thesis consists of 5 chapters. In chapter 5 we give an algebraic proof of the disjunction property of $\mathbf{FL_e}$, $\mathbf{FL_e}[E_k]$ and $\mathbf{FL_e}[DN]$, which is our main theorem. Chapters 2,3 and 4 are the chapters for the preparation.

¹The integrality is a property that the maximum element is equal to an identity element in a monoid.

At first we introduce logics which is principally taken up in this thesis. Substructural logic $\mathbf{FL_e}$ and logics over $\mathbf{FL_e}$ which is obtained from $\mathbf{FL_e}$ by adding some axiom. Next we define a commutative residuated lattices (CRLs) which is the algebraic model for $\mathbf{FL_e}$, and we show some properties for CRLs. Third we explain relations between logics and algebras. The completeness theorem is one of well known result. Finally we show main theorems. We extend Maksimova's theorem. Then, we show disjunction property (d.p.) for some logics over $\mathbf{FL_e}$ on a characterization of logics with d.p..

1.2 Notation of algebras

Definition 1.2.1 (partial order) A structure $\mathbf{A} = \langle \mathbf{A}, \leq \rangle$ is a partially ordered set (p.o.set) if it satisfies the following. For all $x, y, z \in \mathbf{A}$.

- (P1) $x \leq x$.
- (P2) If $x \leq y$ and $y \leq x$ then x = y.
- (P3) If $x \leq y$ and $y \leq z$ then $x \leq z$.

Moreover if a p.o.set $\mathbf{A} = \langle \mathbf{A}, \leq \rangle$ satisfies

(P4)
$$x \le y$$
 or $y \le x$ for any $x, y \in A$

then **A** is a totally ordered set.

Definition 1.2.2 (lattice) A structure $L = \langle L, \cap, \cup \rangle$ is a *lattice* if it satisfies the following. For all $x, y, z \in L$.

- (L1) $x \cap x = x$, $x \cup x = x$.
- (L2) $x \cap (y \cap z) = (x \cap y) \cap z$, $x \cup (y \cup z) = (x \cup y) \cup z$.
- (L3) $x \cap y = y \cap x$, $x \cup y = y \cup x$.
- (L4) $x \cap (x \cup y) = x$, $x \cup (x \cap y) = x$.

Let $\mathbf{L} = \langle L, \cap, \cup \rangle$ be a lattice. Define a binary relation \leq by

$$x \le y \Leftrightarrow x \cap y = x$$
.

Then, we can show that \leq is a partial order. We note that $x \cap y = x$ is equivalent to the condition $x \cup y = y$. Thus each lattice induces always a partial order on it.

Definition 1.2.3 (monoid) A structure $\mathbf{A} = \langle \mathbf{A}, \cdot, \mathbf{1} \rangle$ is a *monoid* if it satisfies the following. For all $x, y, z \in \mathbf{A}$.

(M1)
$$(x \cdot y) \cdot z = x \cdot (y \cdot z)$$
.

(M2) there exists some $e \in A$ such that $e \cdot a = a \cdot e = a$.

We can show that such an element e exists uniquely, if any. Therefore, this element e is called *identity element*. In the following, we consider only commutative monoids, i.e. monoids satisfying $x \cdot y = y \cdot x$ for all x, y.

Chapter 2

Sequent calculus of the substructural logic FL_{e}

In this section, we introduce a substructural logic FL_e and its extensions.

2.1 Sequent calculus LJ for intuitionistic logic

First, we introduce sequent calculus LJ for intuitionistic logic. We use \land (conjunction), \lor (disjunction), \supset (implication) and \neg (negation) as logical connectives. By using these connectives we define *formulas* inductively as follows.

Definition 2.1.1 (formula) Formulas are defined inductively as follows.

- i. all propositional variables and propositional constants (\top, \bot) are formulas,
- ii. if α, β are formulas then $\alpha \wedge \beta, \alpha \vee \beta, \alpha \supset \beta$ and $\neg \alpha$ are formulas.

A sequent is an expression of the following form.

$$\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \dots, \alpha_m \to \beta$$
 (where $\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m, \beta$ are formulas and $m \ge 0$. β can be empty.)

Here after we use capital Greek letters Γ, Δ, \ldots for finite sequences of formulas, separated by commas. Next we define the sequent calculus **LJ**.

Initial sequent The initial sequents of LJ are following.

- 1. $\alpha \to \alpha$
- 2. $\Gamma \to \top$
- 3. $\perp, \Gamma \rightarrow \gamma$

Inference rules

Weakening rule:

$$\frac{\Gamma \to \beta}{\alpha, \Gamma \to \beta} \ (\textit{left-weakening}) \ \ \frac{\Gamma \to}{\Gamma \to \alpha} \ (\textit{right-weakening})$$

Contraction rule:

$$\frac{\alpha, \alpha, \Gamma \to \beta}{\alpha, \Gamma \to \beta} \ (contraction)$$

Exchange rule:

$$\frac{\Gamma, \alpha, \beta, \Delta \to \gamma}{\Gamma, \beta, \alpha, \Delta \to \gamma}$$
(exchange)

Cut rule:

$$\frac{\Gamma \to \alpha \quad \alpha, \Delta \to \beta}{\Gamma, \Delta \to \beta} \ (cut)$$

Logical rule:

$$\frac{\alpha, \Gamma \to \gamma}{\alpha \land \beta, \Gamma \to \gamma} \ (left-\land 1) \quad \frac{\Gamma, \beta, \Gamma \to \gamma}{\alpha \land \beta, \Gamma \to \gamma} \ (left-\land 2)$$

$$\frac{\Gamma \to \alpha \quad \Gamma \to \beta}{\Gamma \to \alpha \land \beta} \ (right-\land)$$

$$\frac{\alpha, \Gamma \to \gamma \quad \beta, \Gamma \to \gamma}{\alpha \lor \beta, \Gamma \to \gamma} \ (left-\lor)$$

$$\frac{\Gamma \to \alpha}{\Gamma \to \alpha \lor \beta} \ (left-\lor 1) \quad \frac{\Gamma \to \beta}{\Gamma \to \alpha \lor \beta} \ (left-\lor 2)$$

$$\frac{\Gamma \to \alpha}{\Gamma \to \alpha \lor \beta} \ (left-\lor) \quad \frac{\Gamma, \alpha \to \beta}{\Gamma \to \alpha \lor \beta} \ (right-\supset)$$

$$\frac{\Gamma \to \alpha}{\alpha \supset \beta, \Gamma, \Delta \to \gamma} \ (left-\supset) \quad \frac{\Gamma, \alpha \to \beta}{\Gamma \to \alpha \supset \beta} \ (right-\supset)$$

$$\frac{\Gamma \to \alpha}{\neg \alpha, \Gamma \to} \ (left-\neg) \quad \frac{\alpha, \Gamma \to}{\Gamma \to \neg \alpha} \ (right-\neg)$$

A sequent $\Gamma \to \phi$ is *provable* in \mathbf{LJ} if it can be obtained from initial sequents by applying rules of inference repeatedly. A formula ϕ is *provable* if a sequent $\to \phi$ is provable. A figure which shows how a given sequent $\Gamma \to \phi$ is obtained is called a *proof* of $\Gamma \to \phi$ and we say that ϕ is *provable* in \mathbf{LJ} .

2.2 Substructural logics over FL_e

In this section, we define a substructural logics over $\mathbf{FL_e}$. It is obtained from \mathbf{LJ} . $\mathbf{FL_{ew}}$ is a logic obtained from \mathbf{LJ} by deleting the contraction rule. $\mathbf{FL_e}$ is a logic obtained from \mathbf{LJ} by deleting the contraction rule and the weakening rule.

2.2.1 weakening rule and propositional constants

Here we explain the relation between propositional constants (\top, \bot) and weakening rule. In **LJ** $\Gamma \to \top$ is a initial sequent. So we can show the following.

A formula ϕ is provable $\iff \phi$ is equivalent to \top .

 $(\Rightarrow) \qquad \qquad \frac{\phi \to \top}{\Rightarrow \phi \to \top} \qquad \frac{\to \phi}{\to \to \phi}$

 $(\Leftarrow) \\ \xrightarrow{\rightarrow \ \top \ \phi} \xrightarrow{\phi} \xrightarrow{} \xrightarrow{} \xrightarrow{} \xrightarrow{} \xrightarrow{} \xrightarrow{\phi} \xrightarrow{\phi} \\ \xrightarrow{\rightarrow \phi}$

Moreover we can show that $\neg \phi$ is equivalent to $\phi \supset \bot$.

$$\frac{\phi \to \phi}{\neg \phi, \phi \to \bot} \qquad \frac{\phi \to \phi \quad \bot \to}{\phi \to \phi} \qquad \frac{\phi \to \phi \quad \bot \to}{\phi \to \bot, \phi \to}$$

To show these two equivalence we need weakening rule. Because $\mathbf{FL_e}$ doesn't have weakening rules we can't show these conditions. So we introduce new propositional constants t, f and initial sequents and inference rules.

- $1. \rightarrow t$
- $2. f \rightarrow$

$$\frac{\Gamma, \Delta \to \gamma}{\Gamma, t, \Delta \to \gamma} (tw) \quad \frac{\Gamma \to}{\Gamma \to f} (fw)$$

The constant t is the weakest provable formula and f is the greatest formula in a set of formulas of it's contradiction be provable. We can show that $\neg \phi$ is equivalent to $\phi \supset f$ as follows.

$$\frac{\frac{\phi \to \phi}{\neg \phi, \phi \to}}{\frac{\neg \phi, \phi \to f}{\neg \phi \to \phi \supset f}} \qquad \frac{\phi \to \phi \quad f \to}{\phi \supset f, \phi \to}$$

2.2.2 structural rule and comma

In LJ we can show the following.

$$\phi_1, \phi_2, \dots, \phi_m \to \psi$$
 is provable iff $\phi_1 \wedge \phi_2 \wedge \dots \wedge \phi_m \to \psi$ is provable.

To show only-if part we need contraction rule, and to show if-part we need weakening rule. In substructural logics commas on the left-hand side of sequents don't behave as conjunctions. So we introduce new logical connective * called fusion, which represents a comma in substructural logics. We add following rules for *.

$$\frac{\alpha, \beta, \Gamma \to \gamma}{\alpha * \beta, \Gamma \to \gamma} \ (left\text{-}fusion) \quad \frac{\Gamma \to \alpha \quad \Delta \to \beta}{\Gamma, \Delta \to \alpha * \beta} \ (right\text{-}fusion)$$

 $\mathbf{FL_e}[E_k]$ ($\mathbf{FL_e}[DN]$) is the logic obtained from $\mathbf{FL_e}$ by adding E_k : $p^k \leftrightarrow p^{k+1}$ (weak k-potency) (DN: $\neg \neg p \to p$ (double negation), respectively) as an axiom. Similarly, we can define $\mathbf{FL_{ew}}[E_k]$ and $\mathbf{FL_{ew}}[DN]$.

Suppose that k=1. Then E_k is $p \leftrightarrow p^2$. Then $p \to p^2$ means a contraction. Thus $\mathbf{FL_{ew}}[E_1]$ is a intuitionistic logic and $\mathbf{FL_e}[p \to p^2]$ is a $\mathbf{FL_{ec}}$.

2.3 Logics over substructural logic FL_e

Here we define a logic as a set of formulas which closed under modus ponens and substitution. Exactly we define following.

Definition 2.3.1 (logic) A set L of formulas is a *logic* if the followings consist

- 1. $\mathbf{FL_e} \subseteq L$.
- 2. If a formula $\phi(p)$ which include a propositional variable p is a element of L then $\phi(\psi) \in L$ for any formula ψ . $\phi(\psi)$ means that all p that appearing in ϕ is replaced with ψ .
- 3. If $\phi, \phi \supset \psi \in L$ then $\psi \in L$.
- 4. If $\phi, \psi \in L$ then $\phi \wedge \psi \in L$.

(If L is logic over $\mathbf{FL_{ew}}$ then a condition 4 is derived from a condition 2 and $\phi \supset (\psi \supset (\phi \land \psi)) \in \mathbf{FL_{ew}}$).

It is clear that Φ which is a set of all formulas is a logic. In addition a set of all formulas which is provable in $\mathbf{FL_e}$ is a logic. After here we express a set of all formulas which is provable in $\mathbf{FL_e}$ by $\mathbf{FL_e}$ if no confusion will occur.

A set of logics is a ordered set by relation of inclusion. The maximum logic is the Φ . Hence logics over $\mathbf{FL_e}$ means that logics exist between $\mathbf{FL_e}$ and Φ . Let $\mathcal{L} = \{L|L \text{ is a logic and } \mathbf{FL_e} \subseteq L\}$. Then it is clear that $L_1 \cap L_2 \in \mathcal{L}$ for any $L_1, L_2 \in \mathcal{L}$. But union $L_1 \cup L_2$ is not necessarily element of \mathcal{L} . So we define $L_1 \vee L_2$ as a minimum logic including $L_1 \cup L_2$. Thus $\langle \mathcal{L}, \cap, \vee, \mathbf{FL_e}, \Phi \rangle$ is a bounded lattice whose greatest element is Φ and the least element $\mathbf{FL_e}$. In this thesis we treat logics belonging \mathcal{L} .

Chapter 3

Commutative residuated Lattices

In this section we introduce an algebraic structures corresponding to logics over FL_e . They are called *commutative residuated lattices* (CRLs). We show basic properties of commutative residuated lattice from the viewpoint of universal algebra.

3.1 Commutative residuated lattices

Definition 3.1.1 An algebra $\mathbf{A} = \langle A, \wedge, \vee, \cdot, \rightarrow, 0, 1 \rangle$ is a CRL if \mathbf{A} satisfies the following three conditions.

- (R1) $\langle A, \wedge, \vee, 0, 1 \rangle$ is a lattice,
- (R2) $\langle A, \cdot, 1 \rangle$ is a commutative monoid with the unit 1,
- (R3) for $x, y, z \in A$, $x \cdot y \le z \Leftrightarrow x \le y \to z$.

When $\langle A, \wedge, \vee, 0, 1 \rangle$ is a bounded lattice with the greatest element 1 and the least 0, $\mathbf{A} = \langle A, \wedge, \vee, \cdot, \rightarrow, 0, 1 \rangle$ is called a *commutative integral residuated lattice* (CIRL). It is easy to see that a commutative integral residuated lattice is a *Heyting algebra* if and only if the semigroup operation \cdot is equal to \wedge . The set A of **A** is called the *universe* of **A**.

The condition (R3) of this definition is called *residuation*. This condition means that \rightarrow behaves similarly to an inverse operation of \cdot .

3.2 Basic properties for CRLs

Subalgebras, homomorphisms and so on which play a important role in study of algebra can be introduced into CRLs. In this section we show some basic properties.

3.2.1 Homomorphism and isomorphism

Definition 3.2.1 (Homomorphism) Let $\mathbf{A} = \langle A, \wedge_{\mathbf{A}}, \vee_{\mathbf{A}}, \cdot_{\mathbf{A}}, \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}}, 0_{\mathbf{A}}, 1_{\mathbf{A}} \rangle$ and $\mathbf{B} = \langle B, \wedge_{\mathbf{B}}, \vee_{\mathbf{B}}, \cdot_{\mathbf{B}}, \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}}, 0_{\mathbf{B}}, 1_{\mathbf{B}} \rangle$ be CRLs. A mapping $\alpha : \mathbf{A} \to \mathbf{B}$ is a homomorphism if α satisfies the following conditions.

- $\alpha(1_{\mathbf{A}}) = 1_{\mathbf{B}}, \ \alpha(0_{\mathbf{A}}) = 0_{\mathbf{B}},$
- for any $a_1, a_2 \in A$, $\alpha(a \oplus_{\mathbf{A}}) = \alpha(a_1) \oplus_{\mathbf{B}} \alpha(a_2)$, (for $\oplus \in \{\land, \lor, \cdot, \to\}$).

Furthermore,

- 1. if α is an one-to-one mapping then α is called a monomorphism or a embedding.
- 2. if α is an onto mapping then α is called a *epimorphism* or an *onto homomorphism*.
- 3. if α is an one-to-one and onto mapping then α is called an *isomorphism*. If there exist an isomorphism α from \mathbf{A} to \mathbf{B} then \mathbf{A} is said to be *isomorphic* to \mathbf{B} , written $\mathbf{A} \cong \mathbf{B}$.

From here \oplus means one of operations \wedge , \vee , \cdot and \rightarrow .

Definition 3.2.2 (kernel and image) Let $\alpha : \mathbf{A} \to \mathbf{B}$ be a homomorphism. Then the kernel of α , written $ker(\alpha)$, and the image of α , written $Im(\alpha)$, are defined by

$$ker(\alpha) = \{ \langle a, b \rangle \in A^2 : \alpha(a) = \alpha(b) \}, \quad Im(\alpha) = \{ \alpha(a) \in B : a \in A \}.$$

If α is a surjective then $Im(\alpha)$ is equal to **B** and we say that **B** is the homomorphic image of **A**. Sometime $Im(\alpha)$ is expressed also by $\alpha(\mathbf{A})$.

3.2.2 Subalgebra and quotient algebra

Definition 3.2.3 (subalgebra) Let **A** and **B** be two CRLs. Then **B** is a *subalgebra* of **A** if $B \subseteq A$ and every operation $\bigoplus_{\mathbf{B}} \in \{ \wedge_{\mathbf{B}}, \vee_{\mathbf{B}}, \cdot_{\mathbf{B}}, \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} \}$ of **B** is the restriction of the corresponding operation of **A**. We write simply $\mathbf{B} \leq \mathbf{A}$ when **B** is a subalgebra of **A**. A subuniverse of **A** is a subset B of A which is closed under the operations of **A**, i.e. if $\bigoplus_{\mathbf{A}}$ is a operation of **A** and $a_1, a_2 \in B$ we would require $a_1 \bigoplus_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \in B$.

Definition 3.2.4 Given an algebra **A** define, for every $X \subseteq A$,

$$Sg(X) = \bigcap \{ B : X \subseteq B \text{ and } B \text{ is a subuniverse of } \mathbf{A} \}$$

We read Sg(X) as the subuniverse generated by X.

For information on Sg, see [3].

Definition 3.2.5 (congruence) Let **A** be a CRL and let θ is equivalence relation on **A**. Then θ is a *congruence* on **A** if θ satisfies the following *compatibility property*:

CP: For each operation $\oplus \in \{\land, \lor, \cdot, \to\}$ and elements $a_1, a_2, b_1, b_2 \in A$, if $a_1\theta b_1$ and $a_2\theta b_2$ holds then

$$(a_1 \oplus a_2)\theta(b_1 \oplus b_2)$$

holds.

We can consider that congruences on \mathbf{A} are a subset of $\mathbf{A} \times \mathbf{A}$ and thus they are ordered by the set inclusion. Hence we define maximum congruence ∇ and minimum congruence Δ as follows.

$$\nabla = \{ \langle a, b \rangle; a, b \in A \}$$

$$\Delta = \{ \langle a, a \rangle; a \in A \}$$

The set of all congruences on **A** is denoted by Con **A**. Then we can easily show that Con **A** is a bounded lattice which has the maximum element ∇ and the minimum element Δ . So the congruence lattice on **A** denoted by Con **A**. Followings are a definition of \wedge and \vee , where $\theta_1 \circ \theta_2$ denote the set $\{\langle a, b \rangle \mid \exists c \in \mathbf{A} \text{ s.t. } a\theta_1 c\theta_2 b\}$.

$$\theta_1 \wedge \theta_2 = \theta_1 \cap \theta_2$$

$$\theta_1 \vee \theta_2 = \theta_1 \cup (\theta_1 \circ \theta_2) \cup (\theta_1 \circ \theta_2 \circ \theta_1) \cup (\theta_1 \circ \theta_2 \circ \theta_1 \circ \theta_2) \cup \dots$$

Definition 3.2.6 Let **A** be a CRL and $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in A$. Then $\Theta(a_1, \ldots, a_n)$ is the minimum congruence such that a_1, \ldots, a_n are contained in a same equivalence class.

Proposition 3.2.1 Let $\alpha : \mathbf{A} \to \mathbf{B}$ be a homomorphism. Then $ker(\alpha)$ is actually a congruence on \mathbf{A} .

Proof If $\langle a_1, a_2, b_1, b_2 \rangle \in ker(\alpha)$, then

$$\alpha(a_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) = \alpha(a_1) \oplus_{\mathbf{B}} \alpha(a_2)$$
$$= \alpha(b_1) \oplus_{\mathbf{B}} \alpha(b_2)$$
$$= \alpha(b_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} b_2)$$

hence

$$\langle a_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \rangle \in ker(\alpha).$$

Clearly $ker(\alpha)$ is an equivalence relation, so it follows that $ker(\alpha)$ is actually a congruence on **A**.

Let θ is a congruence on a CRL **A**. Then θ is equivalence relation. So we define a equivalence class (a/θ) include $a \in A$ as follows.

$$a/\theta = \{x \in A; x\theta a\}.$$

In addition we define quotient set A/θ as follows.

$$A/\theta = \{a/\theta; a \in A\}.$$

Definition 3.2.7 (quotient algebra) Let θ be a congruence on \mathbf{A} . Then the *quotient algebra of* \mathbf{A} *by* θ , written \mathbf{A}/θ , is the algebra whose universe is \mathbf{A}/θ and whose operations satisfy

$$a_1/\theta \oplus a_2/\theta = (a_1 \oplus a_2)/\theta$$

where $a_1, a_2 \in A$ and $\oplus \in \{\land, \lor, \cdot, \rightarrow\}$.

Definition 3.2.8 (natural maps) Let **A** be an algebra and let $\theta \in \text{Con } \mathbf{A}$. The *natural map* $\nu_{\theta} : \mathbf{A} \to \mathbf{A}/\theta$ is defined by $\nu_{\theta}(a) = a/\theta$ for any $a \in \mathbf{A}$. (When there is no ambiguity we write simply ν instead of ν_{θ} .)

Proposition 3.2.2 A natural map from **A** to \mathbf{A}/θ is a onto homomorphism.

Proof It is clear that the natural map is onto. For any $a, b \in A$

$$v_{\theta}(a \oplus b) = (a \oplus b)/\theta$$
$$= a/\theta \oplus' b/\theta$$
$$= v_{\theta}(a) \oplus' v_{\theta}(b)$$

Thus v_{θ} is a homomorphism.

Proposition 3.2.3 (Homomorphism theorem) Let $\alpha : \mathbf{A} \to \mathbf{B}$ be an onto homomorphism. Then there is an isomorphism β from $\mathbf{A}/\ker(\alpha)$ to \mathbf{B} defined by $\alpha = \beta \circ \nu$, where ν is the natural homomorphism from \mathbf{A} to $\mathbf{A}/\ker(\alpha)$.

Proof First note that if $\alpha = \beta \circ \nu$ then we must have $\beta(a/\theta) = \alpha(a)$. The second of these equalities does indeed define a function β , and β satisfies $\alpha = \beta \circ \nu$. It is not difficult to verify that β is a bijection. To show that β is actually an isomorphism, suppose $\emptyset \in \{\wedge, \vee, \cdot, \rightarrow\}$ and $a_1, a_2 \in A$. Then

$$\beta(a_1/\theta \oplus_{\mathbf{A}/\theta} a_2/\theta) = \beta((a_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} a_2)/\theta)$$

$$= \alpha(a_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} a_2)$$

$$= \alpha(a_1) \oplus_{\mathbf{B}} \alpha(a_2)$$

$$= \beta(a_1/\theta) \oplus_{\mathbf{B}} \beta(a_2/\theta).$$

Let **A** be a CRL and $\phi, \theta \in \text{Con } \mathbf{A}$ and $\theta \subseteq \phi$. Then we define ϕ/θ as follows.

$$\phi/\theta = \{\langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in (\mathbf{A}/\theta)^2 : \langle a, b \rangle \in \phi\}$$

The next proposition holds.

Proposition 3.2.4 Let $\phi, \theta \in \text{Con } \mathbf{A}$ and $\theta \subseteq \phi$. Then ϕ/θ is a congruence on \mathbf{A}/θ .

Proof Let $\langle a_1/\theta, b_1/\theta \rangle \in \phi/\theta$. Then $\langle a_1, b_1 \rangle, \langle a_2, b_2 \rangle \in \phi$ from definition of ϕ/θ . So

$$\langle a_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \rangle \in \phi.$$

Hence

$$\langle (a_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} a_2)/\theta, (b_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{B}} b_2)/\theta \rangle \in \phi/\theta.$$

Form this

$$\langle a_1/\theta \oplus_{\mathbf{A}/\theta} a_2/\theta, b_1/\theta \oplus_{\mathbf{B}/\theta} b_2/\theta \rangle \in \phi.$$

Thus ϕ/θ is a congruence on \mathbf{A}/θ .

Let **A** be a CRL and $\theta \in Con(\mathbf{A})$. Then we define sublattice $[\theta, \nabla]$ of Con **A** which holds a following.

$$[\theta, \nabla] = \{ \phi \in \text{Con } \mathbf{A} : \theta \subseteq \phi \subseteq \nabla \}$$

Proposition 3.2.5 (Correspondence theorem) Let **A** be a CRL and $\theta \in \text{Con } \mathbf{A}$. Then a mapping α on $[\theta, \nabla]$ defined by

$$\alpha(\phi) = \phi/\theta$$

is a isomorphism from $[\theta, \nabla]$ to Con \mathbf{A}/θ

Proof First we show α is a one-to-one. Let $\phi, \psi \in [\theta, \nabla]$ ($\phi \neq \psi$). Suppose that $\phi \nsubseteq \psi$. Then there are $a, b \in A$ such that $\langle a, b \rangle \in \phi - \psi$. Hence

$$\langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in (\phi/\theta) - (\psi/\theta)$$

So

$$\alpha(\phi) \neq \alpha(\psi)$$

Thus α is a one-to-one. Next we show α is a onto. Let $\psi \in \text{Con} \mathbf{A}/\theta$, and $\phi = ker(\nu_{\psi} \circ \nu_{\theta})$. ν_{ψ} is a natural homomorphism from $\mathbf{Con} \ \mathbf{A}/\theta$ to $(\mathbf{Con} \ \mathbf{A}/\theta)/\psi$. Hence for any $a, b \in \mathbf{A}$

$$\langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in \phi/\theta$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \langle a, b \rangle \in \phi$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in \psi.$$

So

$$\psi = \phi/\theta = \alpha(\phi)$$
.

Thus α is a onto. Finally we show α is a isomorphism.

$$\begin{split} (\phi \cap_{\mathbf{A}} \psi)/\theta &= \{\langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in (A/\theta)^2 : \langle a, b \rangle \in \phi \cap_{\mathbf{A}} \psi \} \\ &= \{\langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in (A/\theta)^2 : \langle a, b \rangle \in \phi \text{ and } \langle a, b \rangle \in \psi \} \\ &= \{\langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in (A/\theta)^2 : \langle a, b \rangle \in \phi \} \text{ and } \{\langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in (A/\theta)^2 : \langle a, b \rangle \in \psi \} \\ &= \phi/\theta \text{ and } \psi/\theta \\ &= \phi/\theta \cap_{\mathbf{Con} \mathbf{A}/\theta} \psi/\theta \end{split}$$

$$(\phi \vee_{\mathbf{A}} \psi)/\theta = \{\langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in (\mathbf{A}/\theta)^2 : \langle a, b \rangle \in \phi \vee_{\mathbf{A}} \psi \}$$

$$= \{\langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in (\mathbf{A}/\theta)^2 : \exists c_0 = a, c_1, \dots, c_k = b \in \mathbf{A}$$

$$s.t. \langle c_i, c_{i+1} \rangle \in \phi \text{ or } \langle \mathbf{c_i}, \mathbf{c_{i+1}} \rangle \in \psi \ (0 \leq \mathbf{i} \leq \mathbf{k} - 1) \}$$

$$= \{\langle a/\theta, b/\theta \rangle \in (\mathbf{A}/\theta)^2 : \exists c_0/\theta = a/\theta, c_1/\theta, \dots, c_k/\theta = b/\theta \in \mathbf{A}/\theta$$

$$s.t. \langle c_i/\theta, c_{i+1}/\theta \rangle \in \phi/\theta \text{ or } \langle \mathbf{c_i}/\theta, \mathbf{c_{i+1}}/\theta \rangle \in \psi/\theta \ (0 \leq \mathbf{i} \leq \mathbf{k} - 1) \}$$

$$= \phi/\theta \vee_{\mathbf{Con} \mathbf{A}/\theta} \psi/\theta$$

Thus $\alpha(\phi \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} \psi)/\theta = \phi/\theta \oplus_{\operatorname{Con} \mathbf{A}/\theta}$ holds.

3.2.3 Direct product and subdirect product

Definition 3.2.9 (Direct product) Let $(\mathbf{A}_i)_{1 \leq i \leq n}$ is an indexed family of algebras. Define the direct product $\prod_{1 \leq i \leq n} \mathbf{A}_i$ to be the algebra whose universe is the set $\prod_{1 \leq i \leq n} A_i$ and such that for $\emptyset \in \{\wedge, \vee, \cdot, \rightarrow\}$ and $a_i, a_i' \in A_i$, $1 \leq i \leq n$,

$$\langle a_1, a_2, \dots, a_n \rangle \oplus_{\prod_{1 \leq i \leq n} \mathbf{A}_i} \langle a'_1, a'_2, \dots, a'_n \rangle = \langle a_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{A}_1} a'_1, a_2 \oplus_{\mathbf{A}_2} a'_2, \dots, a_n \oplus_{\mathbf{A}_n} a'_n \rangle.$$

After here x(j) means jth element of x.

Proposition 3.2.6 Let A_1, A_2, A_3 be algebras. Then the following isomorphic relations hold.

1.
$$\mathbf{A_1} \times \mathbf{A_2} \cong \mathbf{A_2} \times \mathbf{A_1}$$

2.
$$\mathbf{A_1} \times (\mathbf{A_2} \times \mathbf{A_3}) \cong \mathbf{A_1} \times \mathbf{A_2} \times \mathbf{A_3}$$

Proof Let homomorphisms of 1 and 2 be $\alpha(\langle a_1, a_2 \rangle) = \langle a_2, a_1 \rangle$ and $\alpha(\langle a_1, \langle a_2, a_3 \rangle) = \langle a_1, a_2, a_3 \rangle$, respectively. Clearly that α_1, α_2 are isomorphisms.

The mapping
$$\pi_i: \prod_{1 \leq i \leq n} \mathbf{A}_i \longrightarrow \mathbf{A}_i \ (1 \leq i \leq n)$$
 defined by

$$\pi_i(\langle a_1, a_2, \dots, a_n \rangle) = a_i$$

is called the *projection map on the i*th *coordinate* of $\prod_{1 \leq i \leq n} A_i$. We can easily show that projection map is an onto homomorphism.

Definition 3.2.10 (Subdirect product) An algebra **A** is a *subdirect product* of an indexed family $(\mathbf{A}_i)_{i \in I}$ of algebras if

$$\mathbf{A} \leq \prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i$$

and

$$\pi_i(\mathbf{A}) = \mathbf{A}_i \text{ for each } i \in I.$$

A subdirect product of $(\mathbf{A}_i)_{i\in I}$ is an algebra which is a subalgebra of $\prod_{i\in I} \mathbf{A}_i$ and satisfies the condition 2. Moreover because \mathbf{A} satisfies the condition 2, it is not necessarily that \mathbf{A} is isomorphic to $\prod_{i\in I} \mathbf{A}_i$. For example, if $A_1 = \{a,b\}$, $A_2 = \{c,d,e\}$, $A = \{(a,c),(a,d),(b,c),(b,e)\}$, then it satisfies 2. But \mathbf{A} is not isomorphic to $\prod_{i\in I} \mathbf{A}_i$ from $\prod_{i\in\{1,2\}} A_i = \{(a,c),(a,d),(a,e),(b,c),(b,d),(b,e)\}$. An intuitive meaning of subdirect products is that they are sufficiently large subalgebras among direct products.

Definition 3.2.11 The mapping $\alpha : \mathbf{A} \to \prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i$ is a subdirect embedding if α is a embedding and $\alpha(\mathbf{A})$ is a subdirect product of $\prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i$.

Proposition 3.2.7 Let $\theta \in \text{Con } \mathbf{A}$ $(i \in I)$ and $\bigcap_{i \in I} \theta_i = \Delta$. Then a homomorphism $\nu : \mathbf{A} \to \prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}/\theta_i$ defined by

$$\nu(\alpha)(i) = a/\theta_i$$

is a subdirect embedding.

Proof If we define the nu by $\nu_i = \pi_i \circ \nu$ for any $i \in I$ then the ν_i is a natural homomorphism from \mathbf{A} to \mathbf{A}/θ_i . First we show that $\nu(\mathbf{A})$ is a subalgebra of $\prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}/\theta_i$. For all $\nu(a), \nu(b) \in \nu(\mathbf{A})$ $(a, b \in \mathbf{A})$

$$\nu(a) \oplus_{\prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}/\theta_i} \nu(b) = \nu(a \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} b) \in \nu(\mathbf{A}).$$

Furthermore

$$\{\top_{\prod_{i\in I}\mathbf{A}/\theta_i}, \bot_{\prod_{i\in I}\mathbf{A}/\theta_i}, 1_{\prod_{i\in I}\mathbf{A}/\theta_i}, 0_{\prod_{i\in I}\mathbf{A}/\theta_i}\} = \{\nu(\top_{\mathbf{A}}), \nu(\bot_{\mathbf{A}}), \nu(1_{\mathbf{A}}, \nu(0_{\mathbf{A}})\} \subseteq \nu(\mathbf{A}).$$

Hence $\nu(\mathbf{A})$ is a subalgebra of $\prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}/\theta_i$.

Moreover for all $i \in I$ $\nu(\mathbf{A})$ is a subdirect product of $\prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}/\theta_i$ from $\nu_i(\mathbf{A}) = \mathbf{A}/\theta_i$. Next we show that ν is an embedding. For all $a, b \in A$ $(a \neq b)$

$$\langle a, b \rangle \not\in \bigcap_{i \in I} \theta_i$$

from $\bigcap_{i \in I} \theta_i = \Delta$. Hence there exist some $j \in I$ such that

$$\langle a, b \rangle \not\in \theta_i$$
.

From this $\nu_j(a) \neq \nu_j(b)$. So $\nu(a) \neq \nu(b)$. Thus ν is an embedding.

3.3 properties of classes of CRLs

In the previous section we show some properties of algebras. In this section we show properties of classes of algebras.

3.3.1 Variety

Definition 3.3.1 (class operator) We define mappings from class K of algebras to class I(K), S(K), H(K), P(K) and $P_s(K)$ as follows.

- $\mathbf{A} \in I(K) \Leftrightarrow \mathbf{A}$ is isomorphic to some member of K.
- $\mathbf{A} \in S(K) \Leftrightarrow \mathbf{A}$ is a subalgebra of some member of K.
- $\mathbf{A} \in H(K) \Leftrightarrow \mathbf{A}$ is a homomorphic image of some member of K.
- $\mathbf{A} \in P(K) \Leftrightarrow \mathbf{A}$ is a direct product of a nonempty family of algebras in K.
- $\mathbf{A} \in P(K) \Leftrightarrow \mathbf{A}$ is a subdirect product of a nonempty family of algebras in K.

Let O_1 and O_2 are two operators on classes of algebras. We write O_1O_2 for the composition and \leq denotes the usual partial order, i.e. $O_1 \leq O_2$ if $O_1(K) \subseteq O_2(K)$ for every class K of algebras.

Definition 3.3.2 (idempotent operator, closed class) Let K be a class of CRLs and O be a operator on class of CRLs. Then O is a *idempotent* if $O^2 = O$, and K is *closed* under O if $O(K) \subseteq K$.

Proposition 3.3.1 Following inequalities hold.

```
SH \le HSPS \le SPPH \le HP
```

Also the operators H, S, and IP are idempotent.

Proof Suppose $\mathbf{A} = SH(K)$. Then for some $\mathbf{B} \in K$ and onto homomorphism $\alpha : \mathbf{B} \to \mathbf{C}$, we have $\mathbf{A} \leq \mathbf{C}$. Thus $\alpha^{-1}(\mathbf{A}) \leq \mathbf{B}$, and as $\alpha(\alpha^{-1}(\mathbf{A})) = \mathbf{A}$, we have $\mathbf{A} \in HS(K)$. If $\mathbf{A} \in PS(K)$ then $\mathbf{A} = \prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i$ for suitable $\mathbf{A}_i \leq \mathbf{B}_i \in K$, $i \in I$. As $\prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i \leq \prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{B}_i$, we have $\mathbf{A} \in SP(K)$.

Next if $\mathbf{A} \in PH(K)$, then there are algebras $\mathbf{B}_i \in K$ and epimorphisms $\alpha_i : \mathbf{B}_i \to \mathbf{A}_i$ such that $\mathbf{A} = \prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i$. It is easy to check that the mapping $\alpha : \prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{B}_i \to \prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i$ defined by $\alpha(b)(i) = \alpha_i(b(i))$ is an epimorphism; hence $\mathbf{A} \in HP(K)$.

We show $H = H^2$. $H \subseteq H^2$ is clear. If $\mathbf{A} \in H^2(K)$ then there exist onto homomorphisms $\alpha : \mathbf{B} \to \mathbf{C}$, $\beta : \mathbf{C} \to \mathbf{A}$ and $\mathbf{B} \in K$. So $\beta \circ \alpha$ is an onto homomorphism. Thus $\mathbf{A} \in H(K)$. We can show that S, and IP are idempotent in the same way.

A class of algebra (variety) defined by following is especially major class.

Definition 3.3.3 (variety) Let K is nonempty class of algebra. K is a variety if it is closed under class operators S, H, P.

If K is a class of algebras let V(K) denote the smallest variety containing K. We say that V(K) is the variety generated by K. If K consists of a single member A then we write simply $V(\mathbf{A})$.

Proposition 3.3.2 (Tarski) V = HSP.

Proof Since HV = SV = IPV = V and $I \le V$, it follows that $HSP \le HSPV = V$. From above lemma we see that H(HSP) = HSP, $S(HSP) \le HSSP = HSP$, and

$$P(HSP) \leq HPSP$$

$$\leq HSPP$$

$$\leq HSIPIP$$

$$= HSIP$$

$$\leq HSHP$$

$$\leq HHSP$$

$$= HSP.$$

Hence for any K, HSP(K) is closed under H, S, and P. As V(K) is the smallest class containing K and closed under H, S, and P, we must have V = HSP.

3.4 Free algebra

Definition 3.4.1 Let X be a set of (distinct) objects called *variables*. The set T(X) of terms over X is the smallest set such that

- 1. $X \cup \{0, 1\} \subseteq T(X)$.
- 2. If $p_1, p_2 \in T(X)$ and $\oplus \in \{\land, \lor, \cdot, \rightarrow\}$ then the "string" $p_1 \oplus p_2 \in T(X)$.

For $p \in T(X)$ we often write p as $p(x_1, \ldots, x_n)$ to indicate that the variables occurring in p are among x_1, \ldots, x_n .

Definition 3.4.2 Given a term $p(x_1, ..., x_n)$ over some set X and given an algebra A we define a mapping $p^A : A^n \to A$ as follows: (1) if p is a variable x_i , then

$$p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)=a_i$$

for $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in A$, i.e., $p^{\mathbf{A}}$ is the *i*th projection map;

(2) if p is of the form $p_1(x_1,\ldots,x_n) \oplus p_2(x_1,\ldots,x_n)$ then

$$p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n) = p_1^{\mathbf{A}}(x_1,\ldots,x_n) \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} p_2^{\mathbf{A}}(x_1,\ldots,x_n).$$

In particular if p is \oplus then $p^{\mathbf{A}}$ is $\oplus_{\mathbf{A}}$. The expression $p^{\mathbf{A}}$ is called the *term function* on \mathbf{A} corresponding to the term p. (Often we will drop the superscript \mathbf{A}).

The next proposition gives some useful properties of term functions.

Proposition 3.4.1 For any algebras A and B we have the following.

(a) Let p be an n-ary term, let $\theta \in \text{Con } \mathbf{A}$, and suppose $\langle a_i, b_i \rangle \in \theta$ for $1 \leq i \leq n$. Then

$$p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)\theta p^{\mathbf{A}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n).$$

(b) If p is an n-ary term and $\alpha: \mathbf{A} \to \mathbf{B}$ is a homomorphism, then

$$\alpha(p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)) = p^{\mathbf{B}}(\alpha(a_1),\ldots,\alpha(a_n))$$

for $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in A$.

(c) Let S be a subset of A. Then

$$\operatorname{Sg}(S) = \{ p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1, \dots, a_n) : p \text{ is an } n\text{-ary term, } n \leq \omega, \text{ and } a_1, \dots, a_n \in S \}.$$

Proof Given a term p define the length l(p) of p to be a number of occurrences of n-ary operation symbols in p for $n \ge 1$. Note that l(p) = 0 iff $p \in X \cup \{0, 1\}$.

(a) We proceed by induction on l(p). If l(p) = 0, then either $p = x_i$ for some i, whence

$$\langle p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n), p^{\mathbf{A}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n) \rangle = \langle a_i,b_i \rangle \in \theta$$

or p = a for some $a \in \{0, 1\}$, whence

$$\langle p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n), p^{\mathbf{A}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n) \rangle = \langle a^{\mathbf{A}}, b^{\mathbf{A}} \rangle \in \theta.$$

Now suppose l(p) > 0 and the assertion holds for every term q with l(p) < l(q). Then we know p is of the form

$$p_1(x_1,\ldots,x_n)\oplus p_2(x_1,\ldots,x_n),$$

and as $l(p_i) < l(p)$ we must have, for $i \in \{1, 2\}$,

$$\langle p_i^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n), p_i^{\mathbf{A}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n) \in \theta;$$

hence

$$\langle (p_1^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)\oplus_{\mathbf{A}}p_2^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)), (p_1^{\mathbf{A}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n)\oplus_{\mathbf{A}}p_2^{\mathbf{A}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n))\rangle \in \theta,$$

and consequently

$$\langle p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n), p^{\mathbf{A}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n) \in \theta.$$

- (b) The proof of this is an induction argument on l(p).
- (c) Referring to chapter II §3 of [3] one can give an induction proof, for $k \geq 1$, of

$$E^k(S) = \{ p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1, \dots, a_n) : p \text{ is an n-ary term, } l(p) \le k, n < \omega, a_1, \dots, a_n \in S \},$$

and thus

$$Sg(S) = \bigcup_{k < \infty} E^k(S)$$

= $\{p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1, \dots, a_n) : p \text{ is an n-ary term, } n < \omega, a_1, \dots, a_n \in S\}.$

One can, in a natural way, transform the set T(X) into an algebra.

Definition 3.4.3 (term algebra) Given X, if $T(X) \neq \emptyset$ then the *term algebra* over X, written T(X), has as its universe the set T(X), and operations satisfy

$$p_1 \oplus_{\mathbf{T}(X)} p_2 = p_1 \oplus p_2$$

for $\oplus \in \{\land, \lor, \cdot, \rightarrow\}$ and $p_1, p_2 \in T(X)$.

Definition 3.4.4 (universal mapping property) Let K be a class of algebras and let U(X) be an algebra which is generated by X. If for every $A \in K$ and for every map

$$\alpha: X \to A$$

there is a homomorphism

$$\beta: \mathbf{U}(X) \to \mathbf{A}$$

which extends α (i.e., $\beta(x) = \alpha(x)$ for $x \in X$), then we say $\mathbf{U}(X)$ has the universal mapping property for K over X, X is called a set of free generators of $\mathbf{U}(X)$, and $\mathbf{U}(X)$ is said to be freely generated by X.

Lemma 3.4.2 Suppose U(X) has the universal mapping property for K over X. Then if we are given $A \in K$ and $\alpha : X \to A$, there is a unique extension β of α such that β is a homomorphism from U(X) to A.

Proof This follows simply from noting that a homomorphism is completely determined by how it maps a set of generators from the domain.

The next result says that for a given cardinal m there is, up to isomorphism, at most one algebra in a class K which has the universal mapping property for K over a set of free generators of size m.

Proposition 3.4.3 Suppose $\mathbf{U}_1(X_1)$ and $\mathbf{U}_2(X_2)$ are two algebras in a class K with the universal mapping property for K over the indicated sets. If $|X_1| = |X_2|$, then $\mathbf{U}_1(X_1) \cong \mathbf{U}_2(X_2)$.

Proof First note that the identity map

$$\iota_i: X_i \to X_i \ (j=1,2),$$

has as its unique extension to a homomorphism from $U_j(X_j)$ to $U_j(X_j)$ the identity map. Now let

$$\alpha: X_1 \to X_2$$

be a bijection. Then we have a homomorphism

$$\beta: \mathbf{U}_1(X_1) \to \mathbf{U}_2(X_2)$$

extending α , and a homomorphism

$$\gamma: \mathbf{U}_2(X_2) \to \mathbf{U}_1(X_1)$$

extending α^{-1} . As $\beta \circ \gamma$ is an endomorphism of $\mathbf{U}_2(X_2)$ extending ι_2 , it follows by lemma 3.4.2 that $\beta \circ \gamma$ is the identity map on $\mathbf{U}_2(X_2)$. Likewise $\gamma \circ \beta$ is the identity map on $\mathbf{U}_1(X_1)$. Thus β is a bijection, so $\mathbf{U}_1(X_1) \cong \mathbf{U}_2(X_2)$.

Proposition 3.4.4 For any set X of variables, where $x \neq \emptyset$ if there are no constants, the term algebra $\mathbf{T}(X)$ has the universal mapping property for the class of all algebras over X.

Proof Let $\alpha: X \to A$. Define

$$\beta: T(X) \to A$$

recursively by

$$\beta(x) = \alpha(x)$$

for $x \in X$, and

$$\beta(p_1 \oplus p_2) = \beta(p_1) \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} \beta(p_2)$$

for $p_1, p_2 \in T(X)$. Then $\beta(p(x_1, \ldots, x_n)) = p^{\mathbf{A}}(\alpha(x_1), \ldots, \alpha(x_n))$, and β is the desired homomorphism extending α .

Thus given any class K of algebras the term algebras provide algebras which have the universal mapping property for K. To study properties of classes of algebras we often try to find special kinds of algebras in these classes which yield the desired information. In order to find algebras with the universal mapping property for K which give more insight into K we will introduce K-free algebras. Unfortunately not every class K contains algebras with the universal mapping property for K. Nonetheless we will be able to show that any class closed under I, S, and P contains its K-free algebras. There is reasonable difficulty in providing transparent descriptions of K-free algebras for most K. However, most of the applications of K-free algebras come directly from the universal mapping property, the fact that they exist in varieties, and their relation to identities holding in K. A proper understanding of free algebras is essential in our development of universal algebra (see [3]).

Definition 3.4.5 Let K be a family of algebras. Given a set X of variables define the congruence $\theta_K(X)$ on $\mathbf{T}(X)$ by

$$\theta_K(X) = \cap \Phi_K(X)$$

where

$$\Phi_K(X) = \{ \phi \in \text{Con } \mathbf{T}(X) : \mathbf{T}(X) / \phi \in IS(K) \};$$

and then define $\mathbf{F}(\overline{X})$, the K-free algebra over \overline{X} , by

$$\mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X}) = \mathbf{T}(X)/\theta_K(X),$$

where

$$\overline{X} = X/\theta_K(X).$$

Proposition 3.4.5 (Birkhoff) Suppose $\mathbf{T}(X)$ exists. Then $\mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X})$ has the universal mapping property for K over \overline{X} .

Proof Given $\mathbf{A} \in K$ let α be a map from \overline{X} to A. Let $\nu : \mathbf{T}(X) \to \mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X})$ be the natural homomorphism. Then $\alpha \circ \nu$ maps X into A, so by the universal mapping property of $\mathbf{T}(X)$ there is a homomorphism $\mu : \mathbf{T}(X) \to \mathbf{A}$ extending $\alpha \circ \nu \uparrow_X$. From the definition of $\theta_K(X)$ it is clear that $\theta_K(X) \subseteq ker(\mu)$ (as $ker(\mu) \in \Phi_K(X)$). Thus there is a homomorphism $\beta : \mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X}) \to \mathbf{A}$ such that $\mu = \beta \circ \nu$ as $ker(\nu) = \theta_K(X)$. But then, for $x \in X$,

$$\beta(\overline{x}) = \beta \circ \nu(x)$$

$$= \nu(x)$$

$$= \alpha \circ \nu(x)$$

$$= \alpha(\overline{x}),$$

so β extends α . Thus $\mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X})$ has the universal mapping property for K over \overline{X} .

Corollary 3.4.6 IF K is a class of algebras and $\mathbf{A} \in K$, then for sufficiently largeX, $\mathbf{A} \in H(\mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X}))$.

Proof Choose $|X| \ge |A|$ and let

$$\alpha: \overline{X} \to A$$

be a surjection. Then let

$$\beta: \mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X}) \to \mathbf{A}$$

be a homomorphism extending α .

Proposition 3.4.7 (Birkhoff) Suppose T(X) exists. Then for $K \neq \emptyset$, $F_K(\overline{X}) \in ISP(K)$. Thus if K is closed under I, S, and P, in particular if K is a variety, then $F_K(\overline{X} \in K)$.

Proof As

$$\theta_K(X) = \cap \Phi_K(X)$$

it follows that

$$\mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X}) = \mathbf{T}(X)/\theta_K(X) \in IP_s(\{\mathbf{T}(X)/\theta : \theta \in \Phi_K(X)\}),$$

so

$$\mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X}) \in IP_SIS(K),$$

and thus by proposition 3.3.1 and the fact that $P_S \leq SP$,

$$\mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X}) \in ISP(K).$$

Definition 3.4.6 An *identity* over X is an expression of the form

$$p \approx q$$

where $p, q \in T(X)$. Let Id(X) be the set of identities over X. An algebra \mathbf{A} satisfies an identity

$$p(x_1,\ldots,x_n)\approx q(x_1,\ldots,x_n)$$

(or the identity is true in A, or holds in A), abbreviated by

$$\mathbf{A} \models p(x_1,\ldots,x_n) \approx q(x_1,\ldots,x_n),$$

or more briefly

$$\mathbf{A} \models p \approx q,$$

if for every choice of $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in A$ we have

$$p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)=q^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n).$$

A class K of algebras satisfies $p \approx q$, written

$$K \models p \approx q$$
,

if each member of K satisfies $p \approx q$. If Σ is a set of identities, we say K satisfies Σ , written

$$K \models \Sigma$$
,

if $K \models p \approx q$ for each $p \approx q \in \Sigma$. Given K and X let

$$Id_K(X) = \{ p \approx q \in Id(X) : K \models p \approx q \}.$$

We use the symbol $\not\models$ for "does not satisfy."

We can reformulate the above definition of satisfaction using the notion of homomorphism.

Lemma 3.4.8 If K is a class of algebras and $p \approx q$ is an identity over X, then

$$K \models p \approx q$$

iff for every $A \in K$ and for every homomorphism $\alpha : T(X) \to A$ we have

$$\alpha(p) = \alpha(q)$$

Proof (\Rightarrow) Let $p = p(x_1, ..., x_n)$, $q = q(x_1, ..., x_n)$. Suppose $K \models p \approx q$, $\mathbf{A} \in K$, and $\alpha : \mathbf{T}(X) \to \mathbf{A}$ is a homomorphism. Then

$$p^{\mathbf{A}}(\alpha(x_1), \dots, \alpha(x_n)) = p^{\mathbf{A}}(\alpha(x_1), \dots, \alpha(x_n))$$

$$\Rightarrow \quad \alpha(p^{\mathbf{T}(X)}(x_1, \dots, x_n)) = \alpha(q^{\mathbf{T}(X)}(x_1, \dots, x_n))$$

$$\Rightarrow \quad \alpha(p) = \alpha(q).$$

 (\Leftarrow) For the converse choose $\mathbf{A} \in K$ and $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in A$. By the universal mapping property of $\mathbf{T}(X) \to \mathbf{A}$ such that

$$\alpha(x_i) = a_i, \quad 1 \le i \le n.$$

But then

$$p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1, \dots, a_n) = p^{\mathbf{A}}(\alpha(x_1), \dots, \alpha(x_n))$$

$$= \alpha(p)$$

$$= \alpha(q)$$

$$= q^{\mathbf{A}}(\alpha(x_1), \dots, \alpha(x_n))$$

$$= q^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1, \dots, a_n),$$

so $K \models p \approx q$.

Next we see that the basic class operators preserve identities.

Proposition 3.4.9 For any class K, all of the classes K, I(K), S(K), H(K), P(K) and V(K) satisfy the same identities over any set of variables X.

Proof Clearly K and I(K) satisfy the same identities. As

$$I \leq IS$$
, $I \leq H$, and $I \leq IP$,

we must have

$$Id_K(X) \supseteq Id_{S(K)}(X)$$
, $Id_{H(K)}(X)$, and $Id_{P(K)}(X)$.

For the remainder of the proof suppose

$$K \models p(x_1, \ldots, x_n) \approx q(x_1, \ldots, x_n).$$

Then if $\mathbf{B} \leq \mathbf{A} \in K$ and $b_1, \ldots, b_n \in \mathbf{B}$, then as $b_1, \ldots, b_n \in \mathbf{A}$ we have

$$p^{\mathbf{A}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n)=q^{\mathbf{A}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n);$$

hence

$$p^{\mathbf{B}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n) = q^{\mathbf{B}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n),$$

so

$$\mathbf{B} \models p \approx q$$
.

Thus

$$Id_K(X) = Id_{S(K)}(X).$$

Next suppose $\alpha : \mathbf{A} \to \mathbf{B}$ is a surjective homomorphism with $\mathbf{A} \in K$. If $b_1, \ldots, b_n \in \mathbf{B}$, choose $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in \mathbf{A}$ such that

$$\alpha(a_1) = b_1, \ldots, \alpha(a_n) = b_n.$$

Then

$$p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)=q^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)$$

implies

$$\alpha(p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)) = \alpha(q^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n));$$

hence

$$p^{\mathbf{B}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n)=q^{\mathbf{B}}(b_1,\ldots,b_n)$$

Thus

$$\mathbf{B} \models p \approx q$$
,

SO

$$Id_K(X) = Id_{H(K)}(X).$$

Lastly, suppose $\mathbf{A}_i \in K$ for $i \in I$. Then for $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in A = \prod_{i \in I} A_i$ we have

$$p^{\mathbf{A}_i}(a_1(i),\ldots,a_n(i)) = q^{\mathbf{A}_i}(a_1(i),\ldots,a_n(i));$$

hence

$$p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)(i)=q^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)(i)$$

for $i \in I$, so

$$p^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n)=q^{\mathbf{A}}(a_1,\ldots,a_n).$$

Thus

$$Id_K(X) = Id_{P(K)}(X).$$

As V = HSP by 3.3.2, the proof is complete.

Now we will formulate the crucial connection between K-free algebras and identities.

Lemma 3.4.10 Given a class K of CRLs and terms $p, q \in T(X)$ we have

$$K \models p \approx q$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \quad \mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{K}}(\bar{X}) \models p \approx q$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \quad \bar{p} = \bar{q} \text{ in } \mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{K}}(\bar{X})$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \quad \langle p, q \rangle \in \theta_K(X).$$

Proof Let $\mathbf{F} = \mathbf{F}_K(\overline{X})$, $p = p(x_1, \dots, x_n)$, $q = q(x_1, \dots, x_n)$, and let

$$\nu: \mathbf{T}(X) \to \mathbf{F}$$

be the natural homomorphism. Certainly $K \models p \approx q$ implies $\mathbf{F} \models p \approx q$ as $\mathbf{F} \in ISP(K)$. Suppose next that $\mathbf{F} \models p \approx q$. Then

$$p^{\mathbf{F}}(\overline{x}_1,\ldots,\overline{x}_n)=q^{\mathbf{F}}(\overline{x}_1,\ldots,\overline{x}_n),$$

hence $\overline{p} = \overline{q}$. Now suppose $\overline{p} = \overline{q}$ in **F**. Then

$$\nu(p) = \overline{p} = \overline{q} = \nu(q),$$

so

$$\langle p, q \rangle \in ker(\nu) = \theta_K(X).$$

Finally suppose $\langle p, q \rangle \in \theta_K(X)$. Given $\mathbf{A} \in K$ and $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in A$ choose $\alpha : \mathbf{T}(X) \to \mathbf{A}$ such that $\alpha(x_i) = a_i, \ 1 \le i \le n$. As $ker(\alpha) \in \Phi_K(X)$ we have

$$ker(\alpha) \supseteq ker(\nu) = \theta_K(X),$$

so it follows that is a homomorphism $\beta: \mathbf{F} \to \mathbf{A}$ such that $\alpha = \beta \circ \nu$. Then

$$\alpha(p) = \beta \circ \nu(p) = \beta \circ \nu(q) = \alpha(q).$$

Consequently

$$K \models p \approx q$$

by reformulation of definition of satisfaction.

Chapter 4

Relation between logics and algebras

In this section we show some relations between logics over FL_e and CRLs.

4.1 Relation between FL_e and CRL.

Definition 4.1.1 ϕ is valid in a CRL **A** if $v(\phi) \geq 1$ for every valuation v.

Definition 4.1.2 (valuation) Let $\mathbf{A} = \langle A, \wedge, \vee, \cdot, \rightarrow, 0, 1 \rangle$ is a CRL. A valuation v is a mapping from set of all propositional variable to A. Furthermore this v is extended to a mapping from set of all formulas to A as follows.

- 1. $v(\phi \wedge \psi) = v(\phi) \wedge v(\psi)$
- 2. $v(\phi \lor \psi) = v(\phi) \lor v(\psi)$
- 3. $v(\phi \supset \psi) = v(\phi) \rightarrow v(\psi)$
- 4. $v(\phi * \psi) = v(\phi) \cdot v(\psi)$
- 5. $v(\neg \phi) = v(\phi) \rightarrow 0$

Proposition 4.1.1 (valid) Let ϕ be a formula. A formula ϕ is valid in a CRL \mathbf{A} if $v(\phi) \geq 1$ for every valuation v on \mathbf{A} .

For a given CRL **A**, and let $L(\mathbf{A})$ be the set of all formulas such that $v(\phi)$ for any valuation v on **A**.

Proposition 4.1.2 For each $CRL \ \mathbf{A}$, $L(\mathbf{A})$ is a logic.

Proof Let $\phi(p)$ be a formula containing a propositional variable p and $\phi(p) \in L(\mathbf{A})$. By our assumption, $v(\phi(p)) \geq 1$ for any valuation v. Now, consider any substitution instance $\phi(\alpha)$ of $\phi(p)$ and any valuation w on \mathbf{A} . Let $w(\alpha) = a$. Then, define a valuation v' by v'(p) = a and v'(q) = w(q) if q is different from p. Then, $q \leq v'(\phi(p)) = w(\phi(\alpha))$. Therefore, $\phi(\alpha)$ is valid in \mathbf{A} . Thus $\phi(\alpha) \in L(\mathbf{A})$.

Next let $\phi, \phi \supset \psi \in L(\mathbf{A})$. Then for any valuation $v \ v(\phi) \geq 1$, $v(\phi \supset \psi) \geq 1$. By the definition of valuations we can show $v(\phi) \leq v(\psi)$. So from $v(\phi) \geq 1$ and $v(\phi) \leq v(\psi)$ $v(\psi) \geq 1$. Hence $v(\psi) \geq 1$ for any valuation v. Thus $\psi \in L(\mathbf{A})$. Thus $L(\mathbf{A})$ is closed under modus ponens.

Finally let $\phi, \psi \in L(\mathbf{A})$. Then $v(\phi) \geq 1$, $v(\psi) \geq 1$ for any valuation v. By the definition of valuations $v(\phi \wedge \psi) = v(\phi) \wedge v(\psi)$. So $v(\phi) \wedge v(\psi) \geq 1$ from $v(\phi) \geq 1$ and $v(\psi) \geq 1$. Hence $v(\phi \wedge \psi) \geq 1$ for any valuation. Thus $\phi \wedge \psi \in L(\mathbf{A})$. Therefore $L(\mathbf{A})$ is a logic.

The logic $L(\mathbf{A})$ is called the logic characterized by \mathbf{A} .

Proposition 4.1.3 For any logic L over $\mathbf{FL_e}$ there exists some CRL \mathbf{A} such that $L = L(\mathbf{A})$.

(Out line of proof) We show this by constructing the Lindenbaum algebra of L. First we define a binary relation \equiv between formula ϕ and ψ as follows.

$$\phi \equiv \psi \Leftrightarrow \phi \supset \psi \in L \text{ and } \psi \supset \phi \in L$$

 $\phi \equiv \psi$ means that ϕ and ψ are logically equivalent. It is clear that \equiv is an equivalence relation. We can show moreover that \equiv is a congruence relation, i.e. if $\phi \equiv \psi$, $\phi' \equiv \psi'$ then $\phi \oplus \phi' \equiv \psi \oplus \psi'$ for any logical connectives \oplus .

Next by using this congruence relation \equiv , construct the quotient set Φ/\equiv where Φ is a set of all formulas. We write $[\phi]$ equivalence class including ϕ . We can show that $\mathbf{A} = \langle \Phi/\equiv, \cap, \cup, \cdot, \rightarrow, [\top], [\bot] \rangle$ is a CRL where $\cap, \cup, \cdot, \rightarrow$ are defined as follows.

$$[\phi] \cup [\psi] = [\phi \wedge \psi]$$
$$[\phi] \cap [\psi] = [\phi \vee \psi]$$
$$[\phi] \cdot [\psi] = [\phi * \psi]$$
$$[\phi] \rightarrow [\psi] = [\phi \supset \psi]$$

Finally we show that L and $L(\mathbf{A})$ correspond to each other, i.e.

$$\phi \in L \Leftrightarrow \text{ for any valuation on } \mathbf{A}, v(\mathbf{A}) \geq [1]$$

This algebra **A** is called the $Lindenbaum\ algebra$ of a logic L.

Proposition 4.1.4 (completeness theorem) For any formula ϕ , ϕ is provable in $\mathbf{FL_e}$ if and only if for any CRL \mathbf{A} and for any valuation v on \mathbf{A} , $v(\phi) \geq 1$.

(Outline of proof) We show only-if part.

We define a valuation v for a sequent $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n \to \beta$ as follows.

$$v(\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n \to \beta) = v(\alpha_1 * \ldots * \alpha_n) \to \alpha(\beta)$$

However if left-hand side of a sequent is empty then $v(\to \beta) = 1 \to v(\beta)$ and if right-hand side of a sequent is empty then $v(\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n \to) = v(\alpha_1 * \ldots * \alpha_n) \to 0$.

We show this by induction on the construction of a proof of a formula ϕ . That is, for a given valuation v, every sequent S in a proof $v(S) \geq 1$. First we show base case. Initial sequents are satisfies following condition. For example,

- 1. $v(\alpha \to \alpha) \ge 1$,
- 2. $v(\Gamma \to \top) \ge 1$,
- 3. $v(\Gamma, \bot, \Delta \to \gamma) > 1$.

Second we show induction case. Let for each inference rule upper sequents S_1 and S_2 are satisfies $v(S_1) \ge 1$ and $v(S_2) \ge 1$. Then lower sequent S is satisfies $v(S) \ge 1$.

Next we show if-part.

We show the contraposition of if-part. Suppose that for a given a formula ϕ such that ϕ is not provable in $\mathbf{FL_e}$. Then by using Lindenbaum algebra of $\mathbf{FL_e}$ there exist some CRL **A** and some valuation v such that $v(\phi) \geq 1$.

From a proposition 4.1.4 we transcribe a proposition 4.1.2 as follows.

Proposition 4.1.5 A logic L(A) characterized by a CRL A is a logic over FL_e.

Proof It is clear from a proposition 4.1.4 that $\mathbf{FL_e} \subseteq L(\mathbf{A})$ for all CRL \mathbf{A} .

4.2 Algebraic operations and inclusion relation among logics

In previous section,we show that the $L(\mathbf{A})$ is a logic $L(\mathbf{A})$ over $\mathbf{FL_e}$ for each CRL \mathbf{A} , and conversely every logic L over $\mathbf{FL_e}$ can be represented as $L(\mathbf{A})$ for some CRL \mathbf{A} . Hereinafter we show the relations between three basic algebraic operations and logic.

Proposition 4.2.1 (subalgebras) Let A and B are CRLs and $A \leq B$. Then $L(B) \subseteq L(A)$ hold.

Proof Suppose that $\mathbf{A} \leq \mathbf{B}$. Then any valuation on \mathbf{A} can be considered to be the restriction of a valuation on \mathbf{B} of \mathbf{A} . So if ϕ is a element of $L(\mathbf{B})$, i.e. $v(\phi) \geq 1$ for any valuation v, then $u(\phi) \geq 1$ for any valuation u on \mathbf{A} . Thus $L(\mathbf{B}) \subseteq L(\mathbf{A})$.

Proposition 4.2.2 (quotient algebras) Let **A** is CRL and θ is a congruence on **A**. Then $L(\mathbf{A}) \subseteq L(\mathbf{A}/\theta)$

Proof Let $\phi(p_1, \ldots p_n)$ be a formula, where $p_1, \ldots p_n$ are all propositional variables appearing in ϕ . And for some formula $\phi(p_1, \ldots p_n)$ we express a replacing logical connectives $\wedge, \vee, *, \supset \text{with } \cap, \cup, \cdot, \to \text{ and a replacing propositional variables } p_i \text{ with } x_i \text{ by } f_{\phi}(x_1, \ldots, x_n)$. Then this is a element of CRL.

Suppose that $\phi(p_1, \dots p_n) \in L(\mathbf{A})$. In other words for any valuation v on \mathbf{A}

$$v(\phi) = f_{\phi}^{\mathbf{A}}(v(p_1), \dots, v(p_n)) \ge 1_{\mathbf{A}}.$$

Let θ is a congruence on **A**. Then we can get

$$f_{\phi}^{\mathbf{A}}(x_1, \dots, x_n)/\theta = f_{\phi}^{\mathbf{A}/\theta}(x_1/\theta, \dots, x_n/\theta)$$

 $\geq 1_{\mathbf{A}}/\theta$
 $= 1_{\mathbf{A}/\theta}.$

This holds for any $x_1/\theta, \ldots, x_n/\theta \in \mathbf{A}/\theta$. So $\phi \in L(\mathbf{A}/\theta)$. Thus $L(\mathbf{A}) \subseteq L(\mathbf{A}/\theta)$.

Proposition 4.2.3 (homomorphisms) Let A and B are CRLs and $\alpha : A \longrightarrow B$ is a homomorphism. Then the following holds.

- 1. If α is surjective then $L(\mathbf{A}) \subseteq L(\mathbf{B})$.
- 2. If α is injective then $L(\mathbf{B}) \subseteq L(\mathbf{A})$.
- 3. If α is bijective then $L(\mathbf{A}) = L(\mathbf{B})$.

Proof They follow from previous two propositions. In fact if α is surjective then $\mathbf{A}/ker(\alpha) \simeq \mathbf{B}$ and if α is injective then $\mathbf{A} \simeq Im(\alpha) \leq \mathbf{B}$. Moreover 3 is clear from 1 and 2.

Proposition 4.2.4 (direct products) $L(\prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i) = \bigcap_{i \in I} L(\mathbf{A}_i)$

Proof We show this only for the case of $I = \{1, 2\}$.

 (\subseteq)

 $\alpha_1: \mathbf{A}_1 \times \mathbf{A}_2 \longrightarrow \mathbf{A}_1, \ \alpha_2: \mathbf{A}_1 \times \mathbf{A}_2 \longrightarrow \mathbf{A}_2$ are onto homomorphism. So from previous proposition $L(\mathbf{A}_1 \times \mathbf{A}_2) \subseteq L(\mathbf{A}_1), \ L(\mathbf{A}_1 \times \mathbf{A}_2) \subseteq L(\mathbf{A}_2)$. Thus $L(\mathbf{A}_1 \times \mathbf{A}_2) \subseteq L(\mathbf{A}_1) \cap L(\mathbf{A}_2)$.

 (\supseteq)

Let $\phi \in L(\mathbf{A}_1)$ and $\phi \in L(\mathbf{A}_2)$. In other words Let $v_1(\phi) \geq 1_{\mathbf{A}_1}$ and $v_2(\phi) \geq 1_{\mathbf{A}_2}$ for any valuation v_1 and v_2 on \mathbf{A}_1 and \mathbf{A}_2 respectively. Since any valuation v on $\mathbf{A}_1 \times \mathbf{A}_2$ can be

expressed as $v(\phi) = \langle v_1(\phi), v_2(\phi) \rangle$ for valuations v_1 and v_2 on \mathbf{A}_1 and \mathbf{A}_2 , respectively. So from assumption

$$v(\phi) = \langle v_1(\phi), v_2(\phi) \rangle$$

$$\geq \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}_1}, 1_{\mathbf{A}_2} \rangle$$

$$= 1_{\mathbf{A}_1 \times \mathbf{A}_2}.$$

Hence $\phi \in L(\mathbf{A}_1 \times \mathbf{A}_2)$.

Above propositions intuitively mean that if an algebra become bigger then a logic become smaller and if an algebra become smaller then a logic become bigger.

4.3 Logics over FL_e and varieties of CRLs

In previous two sections we discuss relations between logics and algebras. In this section we discuss relation between logics and classes of CRLs.

4.3.1 From logic to variety

Definition 4.3.1 Let L be a logic over $\mathbf{FL_e}$. We define a class V_L of CRLs by

$$V_L = \{ \mathbf{Q} : L \subseteq L(\mathbf{Q}) \}.$$

Proposition 4.3.1 For every logic over FL_e a class V_L of CRLs is a variety.

Proof It is enough to show that V_L is closed under homomorphic images, subalgebras, direct products.

(homomorphic images)

Let $\mathbf{A} \in V_L$. Then $L \subseteq L(\mathbf{A})$. If $\alpha(\mathbf{A})$ is a homomorphic image of \mathbf{A} then by proposition 4.2.3 we can get $L(\mathbf{A}) \subseteq L(\alpha(\mathbf{A}))$. So $L \subseteq L(\alpha(\mathbf{A}))$. Thus we can get $\alpha(\mathbf{A}) \in V_L$. (subalgebras)

Let $\mathbf{A} \in V_L$ and $\mathbf{B} \leq \mathbf{A}$. Then by proposition 4.2.1

$$L\subseteq L(\mathbf{A})\subseteq L(\mathbf{B})$$

Thus $\mathbf{B} \in V_L$.

(direct products)

Let $\mathbf{A} \in V_L$ for each $i \in I$. Then by proposition 4.2.4 we can get $L(\prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i) = \bigcap_{i \in I} L(\mathbf{A}_i)$. Moreover from our assumption $2L \subseteq L(\mathbf{A}_i)$ for any $i \in I$. So we can get

$$L \subseteq \bigcap_{i \in I} L(\mathbf{A}_i) = L(\prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i).$$

Thus $\prod_{i \in I} \mathbf{A}_i \in V_L$.

4.3.2 From varieties to logics

Definition 4.3.2 Let K be a class of CRLs. K is an equational class if there exists some sets Σ of identities, i.e.

$$K = \{ \mathbf{A} : \mathbf{A} \models s \approx t \text{ for any } s \approx t \in \Sigma \}.$$

We note that all identities can be expressed of a form $1 \leq r$ for a term r. Because for any identity $s \approx t$

$$s \approx t \Leftrightarrow s \leq t \text{ and } t \leq s$$

 $\Leftrightarrow 1 \leq s \to t \text{ and } 1 \leq t \to s$
 $\Leftrightarrow 1 \leq (s \to t) \cap (t \to s).$

The next proposition is a well-known theorem by Birkhoff.

Proposition 4.3.2 (Birkhoff's theorem) K is an equational class if and only if K is a variety.

Actually a class of all CRLs is an equational class by following identities

1.
$$x \cdot (y \vee z) = (x \cdot y) \vee (x \cdot z)$$

2.
$$x \to (y \lor z) = (x \to y) \land (x \to z)$$

3.
$$(x \cdot (x \rightarrow y)) \lor y = y$$

4.
$$(x \to (x \cdot y)) \land y = y$$

together with monoid and lattice identities.

Let V is a variety of CRLs. Then by Birkhoff's theorem, there exists a set Σ of identities. We define L_V following

$$L_V = \{ \tau(\phi) : \phi \ge 1 \in \Sigma \}$$

Here a τ is a inverse mapping of valuation v defined by definition 4.1.2, i.e. $\tau((x \wedge y) \vee z) \equiv (p \wedge q) \vee r$.

A intuitive image of L_V is a set of all formula $\psi(t)$ for all equation t which satisfies $V \models t \geq 1$.

Then a following proposition holds.

Proposition 4.3.3 For any variety V of $CRLs L_V$ is a logic over FL_e .

Proof We show that L_V is closed under modus ponens and substitution and $\mathbf{FL_e} \subseteq L_V$. (substitution)

Let $\phi(p_1, \ldots p_n)$ be a formula $(p_1, \ldots p_n)$ are all propositional variable appearing in ϕ). And for some formula $\phi(p_1, \ldots p_n)$ we express a replacing logical connectives \wedge , \vee , ast, supset and propositional variables p_i with \cap , \cup , \cdot , \rightarrow , x_i respectively by $f_{\phi}(x_1, \ldots, x_n)$. Then $f_{\phi}(x_1, \ldots, x_n)$ is a element of CRL. Let $\phi(p_1, \ldots p_n) \in L_V$. Then $\phi(p_1, \ldots p_n) \equiv \tau(f_{\phi}(x_1, \ldots, x_n))$ and $f_{\phi}(x_1, \ldots, x_n) \geq 1$. $f_{\phi}(x_1, \ldots, x_n) \geq 1$ means that for any CRL $\mathbf{A}inV$ and for any $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in \mathbf{A}$

$$f_{\phi}(x_1,\ldots,x_n)\geq 1_{\mathbf{A}}.$$

So for any substitution $\phi(\phi_1,\ldots,\phi_n)$ of ϕ

$$\phi(\phi_1,\ldots,\phi_n) = \tau(f_\phi(v(\phi_1),\ldots,v(\phi_n)))$$
 (v is a valuation)

Suppose that $v(\phi_i) = b_i$ then

$$f_{\phi}(v(\phi_1),\ldots,v(\phi_n)))=f_{\phi}(b_1,\ldots,b_n)\geq 1_{\mathbf{A}}$$

Thus closed under substitution.

(modus ponens)

Let $\phi, \phi \supset \psi \in L_V$. Then there exist some s, t such that

$$\tau(s) = \phi, \tau(t) = \psi \text{ and } s \ge 1, s \to t \ge 1.$$

Hence

$$1 \le s \to t \Leftrightarrow s \le$$
.

So $1 \leq t$. Thus $\psi \in L_V$.

 $(\mathbf{FL_e} \subseteq L_V)$

Let $\phi \in \mathbf{FL_e}$. Then from completeness theorem for any CRL and for any valuation v, $v(\phi) \geq 1$. For any CRL $\mathbf{A} \in V$

$$v(\phi) \ge 1_{\mathbf{A}}.$$

 L_V is a logic which is a set of any formula ψ satisfying $V \models v(\psi)$. So

$$\phi \in L_V$$

Thus $\mathbf{FL}_{\mathbf{e}} \subseteq L_V$.

Chapter 5

Disjunction property for logics over FL_e

5.1 well-connectedness and disjunction property

First we give some definitions.

Definition 5.1.1 (well-connectedness) A CRL **A** is well-connected if for any $x, y \in \mathbf{A}$ from $x \vee y \geq 1$ there follows $x \geq 1$ or $y \geq 1$.

Definition 5.1.2 (disjunction property) A logic L has the disjunction property if for any formula ϕ and ψ the condition that $\phi \lor \psi$ is provable implies that at least one of the formulas ϕ and ψ is provable.

5.2 Main theorem and its proof

Theorem 5.2.1 (Maksimova) Suppose that a logic L over Int is complete with respect to a class K of Heyting algebras. Then, the following are equivalent;

- i. L has the disjunction property,
- ii. For all Heyting algebras $A, B \in K$ there exist a well-connected Heyting algebra C such that L is valid in C, and there is a surjective homomorphism from C onto $A \times B$.

In the same way as this, we can show the following theorem 5.2.2. So we omit a proof.

Theorem 5.2.2 Suppose that a logic L over $\mathbf{FL_e}$ is complete with respect to a class K of CRLs. Then, the following are equivalent;

- i. L has the disjunction property,
- ii. For all CRLs \mathbf{A} , $\mathbf{B} \in K$ there exist a well-connected CRL \mathbf{C} such that L is valid in \mathbf{C} , and there is a surjective homomorphism from \mathbf{C} onto $\mathbf{A} \times \mathbf{B}$.

Proof ii \rightarrow i. Let ii be true and $\phi \psi$ is not valid in L for some formulas ϕ and ψ . Show that $v(\phi \lor \psi) \neq 1$.

Because of the completeness of L we have $v_{\mathbf{A}}(\phi) \not\geq_{\mathbf{A}} 1_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $v_{\mathbf{B}}(\psi) \not\geq_{\mathbf{B}} 1_{\mathbf{B}}$ for some valuations $v_{\mathbf{A}}$ in \mathbf{A} and $v_{\mathbf{B}}$ in \mathbf{B} . From ii there exist a well-connected CRL \mathbf{C} , such that L is valid in \mathbf{C} , and a surjective homomorphism α from \mathbf{C} onto $\mathbf{A} \times \mathbf{B}$. We define a valuation v in \mathbf{C} following. For any propositional variable p, define v(p) = a, where a is an arbitrary element in $\alpha^{-1}(\langle v_{\mathbf{A}}(p), v_{\mathbf{B}}(p) \rangle)$. So for any variable p,

$$\alpha(v(p)) = \langle v_{\mathbf{A}}(p), v_{\mathbf{B}}(p) \rangle.$$

From properties of homomorphisms we can show inductively that for any formula δ . $\alpha(v(\delta)) = \langle v_{\mathbf{A}}(\delta), v_{\mathbf{B}}(\delta) \rangle$. In particular,

$$\alpha(v(\phi)) = \langle v_{\mathbf{A}}(\phi), v_{\mathbf{B}}(\phi) \rangle < \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}}, 1_{\mathbf{B}} \rangle$$

and $\alpha(v(\psi)) = \langle v_{\mathbf{A}}(\psi), v_{\mathbf{B}}(\psi) \rangle < \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}}, 1_{\mathbf{B}} \rangle$.

Hence, we have $v(\phi) < 1_{\mathbf{C}}$, $v(\psi) < 1_{\mathbf{C}}$ and $v(\phi \lor \psi) < 1_{\mathbf{C}}$ by the well-connectedness of \mathbf{C} . Thus $\phi \lor \psi$ is not valid in \mathbf{C} .

i \to ii. If L has the disjunction property, then all free algebras of the corresponding variety $V(L) = \{ \mathbf{C} \mid L \text{ is valid in } \mathbf{C} \}$ are well-connected. At the same time, if $\mathbf{A}, \mathbf{B} \in V(L)$ then $\mathbf{A} \times \mathbf{B} \in V(L)$. Any algebra in V(L) is a homomorphic image of a suitable free algebra of V(L). This completes the proof.

We show the disjunction property of logics over $\mathbf{FL_e}$ by using this theorem. First we show the disjunction property of $\mathbf{FL_e}$ and $\mathbf{FL_e}[E_k]$.

Theorem 5.2.3 (Disjunction property for FL_e and $FL_e[E_k]$) FL_e and $FL_e[E_k]$ has a disjunction property.

To prove this theorem we construct a suitable CRL for given **A** and **B**. Define a CRL $\mathbf{C} = \langle \mathbf{C}, \wedge, \vee, \cdot, \rightarrow, 0, 1 \rangle$ by;

- 1. $C = A \times B \times \{0\} \cup \{\langle a, b, 1 \rangle | a \ge_{\mathbf{A}} 1_{\mathbf{A}}, b \ge_{\mathbf{B}} 1_{\mathbf{B}}\},$
 - $\bullet \ \mathbf{1} = \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}}, 1_{\mathbf{B}}, 1 \rangle,$
 - $\bullet \ \mathbf{0} = \langle 0_{\mathbf{A}}, 0_{\mathbf{B}}, 0 \rangle.$
- 2. Define a binary relation \leq on C as follows.

$$\langle a,b,i\rangle \leq \langle a',b',j\rangle \Leftrightarrow a \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a',\ b \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b',\ i \leq j$$

3. Define \cdot as follows.

$$\langle a, b, i \rangle \cdot \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \cdot j \rangle$$

- 4. Define \rightarrow as follows.
 - If $(1_{\mathbf{A}} \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} a \to_{\mathbf{A}} a' \text{ or } 1_{\mathbf{B}} \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} b \to_{\mathbf{A}} b')$ and $i \to j = 1$ then $\langle a, b, i \rangle \to \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \to_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \to_{\mathbf{B}} b', 0 \rangle$.
 - Otherwise, $\langle a, b, i \rangle \to \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \to_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \to_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \to j \rangle$.

We show that $\mathbf{C} = \langle \mathbf{C}, \wedge, \vee, \cdot, \rightarrow, 0, 1 \rangle$ is a CRL.

Lemma 5.2.4 The tuple $\langle C, \wedge, \vee, 0, 1 \rangle$ is a lattice.

Proof Clearly binary relation \leq is a partial order on the set C. For every $\langle a, b, i \rangle$ and $\langle a', b', j \rangle$ in C,

$$\langle a, b, i \rangle \le \langle a \vee_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \vee_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \vee j \rangle, \langle a', b', j \rangle < \langle a \vee_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \vee_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \vee j \rangle.$$

Let $\langle x, y, k \rangle$ in C as follows.

$$\langle x, y, k \rangle \ge \langle a, b, i \rangle,$$

 $\langle x, y, k \rangle > \langle a', b', j \rangle.$

Then

$$\langle a \vee_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \vee_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \vee j \rangle \leq \langle x, y, k \rangle.$$

So we can show

$$\sup\{\langle a, b, i \rangle, \langle a', b', j \rangle\} = \langle a \vee_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \vee_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \vee j \rangle.$$

Similarly $\inf\{\langle a,b,i\rangle,\langle a',b',j\rangle\} = \langle a \wedge_{\mathbf{A}} a',b \wedge_{\mathbf{B}} b',i\wedge j\rangle$. Thus C is a lattice.

Lemma 5.2.5 The tuple $\langle C, \cdot, 1 \rangle$ is a commutative monoid.

Proof For every $\langle a, b, i \rangle$ in C,

$$\langle a,b,i\rangle \cdot \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}},1_{\mathbf{B}},1\rangle = \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}},1_{\mathbf{B}},1\rangle \cdot \langle a,b,i\rangle = \langle a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a',b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b',i \cdot j\rangle.$$

So $\langle 1_{\mathbf{A}}, 1_{\mathbf{B}}, 1 \rangle$ is a identity element.

For every $\langle a, b, i \rangle$, $\langle a', b', j \rangle$ and $\langle a'', b'', k \rangle$ in C, following equality hold.

$$\begin{array}{lll} (\langle a,b,i\rangle \cdot \langle a',b',j\rangle) \cdot \langle a'',b'',k\rangle & = & \langle a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a',b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b',i \cdot j\rangle \cdot \langle a'',b'',k\rangle \\ & = & \langle (a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a') \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a'',(b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b') \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b'',(i \cdot j) \cdot k\rangle \\ & = & \langle a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a' \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a''),b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b' \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b''),i \cdot (j \cdot k)\rangle \\ & = & \langle a,b,i\rangle \cdot \langle a' \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a'',b' \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b'',j \cdot k\rangle \\ & = & \langle a,b,i\rangle \cdot (\langle a',b',j\rangle \cdot \langle a'',b'',k\rangle) \end{array}$$

Thus $\langle C, \cdot, 1 \rangle$ is a monoid.

Lemma 5.2.6 The algebra C satisfies residuated law.

Proof First we prove only-if part.

From assumption, we can easily show $a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_3$, $b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_3$ and $i \cdot j \leq k$. Hence we can get $a_1 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3$, $b_1 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3$, $i \leq j \to k$.

- If $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \to \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, j \to k \rangle$ then $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \leq \langle a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, j \to k \rangle = \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \to \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$
- If $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \to \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 0 \rangle$ then we can prove $a_1 \not\geq_{\mathbf{A}} 1_{\mathbf{A}}$ from $a_1 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3$ and $a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not\geq_{\mathbf{A}} 1_{\mathbf{A}}$. Similarly we can prove $b_1 \not\geq_{\mathbf{B}} 1_{\mathbf{b}}$. So $i \neq 1$. Thus

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \le \langle a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 0 \rangle = \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \to \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

Next we prove if-part.

• Let $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \to \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, j \to k \rangle$. Then we can prove $a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, i \cdot j \leq k$ easily. Thus

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \leq \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

• Let $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \to \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 0 \rangle$. Then similarly we can prove $a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_3$. $i \cdot j = 0 \leq k$ from i = 0. Thus

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \leq \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

Lemma 5.2.7 A mapping α from C to $A \times B$ defined by

$$\alpha(\langle a, b, i \rangle) = \langle a, b \rangle$$

is a surjective homomorphism.

Proof A mapping α is clearly surjective.

$$\alpha(\langle a, b, i \rangle \lor \langle a', b', j \rangle) = \alpha(\langle a \lor_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \lor_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \lor j \rangle)$$

$$= \langle a \lor_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \lor_{\mathbf{B}} b' \rangle$$

$$= \langle a, b \rangle \lor \langle a', b' \rangle$$

$$= \alpha(\langle a, b, i \rangle) \lor \alpha(\langle a', b', j \rangle)$$

We can show $\alpha(\langle a, b, i \rangle \land \langle a', b', j \rangle) = \alpha(\langle a, b, i \rangle) \land \alpha(\langle a', b', j \rangle)$ and $\alpha(\langle a, b, i \rangle \cdot \langle a', b', j \rangle) = \alpha(\langle a, b, i \rangle) \cdot \alpha(\langle a', b', j \rangle)$ in the same way as above. If $\langle a, b, i \rangle \rightarrow \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \rightarrow j \rangle$, then

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \alpha(\langle a,b,i\rangle \rightarrow \langle a',b',j\rangle) & = & \alpha(\langle a \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a',b \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b',i \rightarrow j\rangle) \\ & = & \langle a \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a',b \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b'\rangle \\ & = & \langle a,b\rangle \rightarrow \langle a',b'\rangle \\ & = & \alpha(\langle a,b,i\rangle) \rightarrow \alpha(\langle a',b',j\rangle). \end{array}$$

If
$$\langle a, b, i \rangle \to \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \to_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \to_{\mathbf{B}} b', 0 \rangle$$
, then
$$\alpha(\langle a, b, i \rangle \to \langle a', b', j \rangle) = \alpha(\langle a \to_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \to_{\mathbf{B}} b', 0 \rangle)$$

$$= \langle a \to_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \to_{\mathbf{B}} b' \rangle$$

$$= \langle a, b \rangle \to \langle a', b' \rangle$$

$$= \alpha(\langle a, b, i \rangle) \to \alpha(\langle a', b', j \rangle).$$

Thus α is surjective homomorphism.

Lemma 5.2.8 If **A** and **B** satisfy a condition E_k then the algebra **C** satisfies E_k .

Proof For every $\langle a, b, i \rangle$ in C

$$\begin{split} \langle a,b,i\rangle^k &\to \langle a,b,i\rangle^{k+1} &= \langle a^k \to_{\mathbf{A}} a^{k+1},b^k \to_{\mathbf{B}} b^{k+1},i^k \to i^{k+1}\rangle \\ &= \langle a^k \to_{\mathbf{A}} a^{k+1},b^k \to_{\mathbf{B}} b^{k+1},i \to i\rangle \\ &= \langle 1_A,1_B,1\rangle. \end{split}$$

Similarly we can show

$$\langle a, b, i \rangle^{k+1} \to \langle a, b, i \rangle^k = \langle 1_A, 1_B, 1 \rangle.$$

Thus C satisfies E_k .

Proof of Theorem 5.2.3 We construct a suitable algebra is enough to prove this theorem. From above lemmas we can show that C is a CRL which satisfies E_k and there is a surjective homomorphism from C onto $A \times B$.

Generally a constructed CRL C is not satisfies DN. We need some modification of C in proving the disjunction property of $\mathbf{FL_e}[\mathrm{DN}]$.

Theorem 5.2.9 (Disjunction property for $FL_e[DN]$) $FL_e[DN]$ has a disjunction property.

Define a CRL $\mathbf{C} = \langle \mathbf{C}, \wedge, \vee, \cdot, \rightarrow, 0, 1 \rangle$ by;

- 1. $C = A \times B \times \{1/2\} \cup \{\langle a, b, 1 \rangle | a \geq_{\mathbf{A}} 1_{\mathbf{A}}, b \geq_{\mathbf{B}} 1_{\mathbf{B}}\} \cup \{\langle a, b, 0 \rangle | a \leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}, b \leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}\},$
 - $1 = \langle 1_{A}, 1_{B}, 1 \rangle$,
 - $\mathbf{0} = \langle 0_{\mathbf{A}}, 0_{\mathbf{B}}, 0 \rangle$.
- 2. Define a binary relation \leq as follows.

$$\langle a, b, i \rangle \leq \langle a', b', j \rangle \Leftrightarrow a \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \leq j$$

- 3. Define \cdot as follows, where $i \cdot j = \min\{i, j\}$.
 - If $a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a' \leq 0_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b' \leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$ and $i, j \neq 1$ then $\langle a, b, i \rangle \cdot \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b', 0 \rangle$.
 - If $(a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a' \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}} \text{ or } b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b' \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}})$ and $i \cdot j = 0$ then $\langle a, b, i \rangle \cdot \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b', 1/2 \rangle$.
 - Otherwise, $\langle a, b, i \rangle \cdot \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \cdot j \rangle.$
- 4. Define \rightarrow as follows, where $i \rightarrow j = 1$ when $i \leq j$, $i \rightarrow j = 1/2$ when i = 1 and j = 1/2, and $i \rightarrow j = 0$ otherwise.
 - If $(1_{\mathbf{A}} \nleq_{\mathbf{A}} a \to_{\mathbf{A}} a' \text{ or } 1_{\mathbf{B}} \nleq_{\mathbf{B}} b \to_{\mathbf{B}} b')$ and $i \to j = 1$ then $\langle a, b, i \rangle \to \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \to_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \to_{\mathbf{B}} b', 1/2 \rangle$.
 - If i = 1/2 and $\langle a', b', j \rangle \leq \langle 0_{\mathbf{A}}, 0_{\mathbf{B}}, 0 \rangle$ then $\langle a, b, i \rangle \rightarrow \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b', 1/2 \rangle$.
 - Otherwise, $\langle a, b, i \rangle \rightarrow \langle a', b', j \rangle = \langle a \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a', b \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b', i \rightarrow j \rangle$.

Lemma 5.2.10 The tuple $(C, \wedge, \vee, 0, 1)$ is a lattice.

Proof Clearly \leq is a partial order on the set C.

By the same way as \mathbf{FL}_e and $\mathbf{FL}_e[E_k]$ We can show that for every $\langle a, b, i \rangle$, $\langle a', b', j \rangle \in C$ both $\sup\{\langle a, b, i \rangle, \langle a', b', j \rangle\}$ and $\inf\{\langle a, b, i \rangle, \langle a', b', j \rangle\}$ exist.

Lemma 5.2.11 The tuple $(C, \cdot, 1)$ is a commutative monoid.

Proof For every $\langle a, b, i \rangle$ in C, $\langle a, b, i \rangle \cdot \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}}, 1_{\mathbf{B}}, 1 \rangle = \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}}, 1_{\mathbf{B}}, 1 \rangle \cdot \langle a, b, i \rangle = \langle a, b, i \rangle$. So $\langle 1_{\mathbf{A}}, 1_{\mathbf{B}}, 1 \rangle$ is a identity element. Next we prove associative law.

Let $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle$, $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle$, $\langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle \in \mathbb{C}$. Suppose that

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, i \cdot j \rangle, \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, i \cdot j \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle (a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, (i \cdot j) \cdot k \rangle$$

then

$$\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, j \cdot k \rangle,$$

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, j \cdot k \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3), b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3), i \cdot (j \cdot k) \rangle.$$

So

$$(\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle) \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle (a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, (i \cdot j) \cdot k \rangle$$

$$= \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3), b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3), i \cdot (j \cdot k) \rangle$$

$$= \langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot (\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle).$$

Suppose that $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 1/2 \rangle$.

• Let k = 1. Then we can show

$$(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}} \text{ or } (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$$

from $a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$. So

$$(\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle) \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 1/2 \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle$$
$$= \langle (a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle.$$

We can easily show $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, l \rangle$ such that l = j or l = 1/2.

If l = j then from $i \cdot j = 0$, $(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $(b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$ we can show

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3), b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3), 1/2 \rangle.$$

If l = 1/2 then from $(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $(b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$ we can get $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3), b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3), 1/2 \rangle$.

• Let k = 1/2. Then

$$\langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 1/2 \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, 1/2 \rangle = \langle (a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, l \rangle$$

such that l = 1/2 or l = 0.

If l = 1/2 then

$$(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}} \text{ or } (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}.$$

Let $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle$ such that $m \in \{0, 1/2\}$. If i = 0 then from $(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}$ or $(b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$,

$$\langle a_1,b_1,0\rangle\cdot\langle a_2\cdot_{\mathbf{A}}a_3,b_2\cdot_{\mathbf{B}}b_3,m\rangle=\langle a_1\cdot_{\mathbf{A}}(a_2\cdot_{\mathbf{A}}a_3),b_1\cdot_{\mathbf{B}}(b_2\cdot_{\mathbf{B}}b_3),1/2\rangle.$$

If $i \neq 0$, i.e. j = 0. Then by same way of former case

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3), b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3), 1/2 \rangle.$$

If l = 0 then

$$(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}} \text{ and } (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}.$$

Suppose that $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, 0 \rangle = \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle$ such that $m \in \{0, 1/2\}$. So

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2 \cdot_A a_3, b_2 \cdot_B b_3, m \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3), b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3), 0 \rangle$$

by $(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $(b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$.

• Let k = 0. Then

$$\langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 1/2 \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, 0 \rangle = \langle (a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, l \rangle$$

such that l = 1/2 or l = 0.

If l = 0 then

$$\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, 0 \rangle = \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle$$
 such that $m \in \{0, 1/2\}$.

So

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3), b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3), 0 \rangle.$$

by
$$(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}$$
 and $(b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$

If l = 1/2 then

$$(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}} \text{ and } (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}.$$

Suppose that $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, 0 \rangle = \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle$ such that $m \in \{0, 1/2\}$. So

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3), b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3), 0 \rangle.$$

by $(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $(b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$

Suppose that $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 0 \rangle$.

If $\langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 0 \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle (a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 0 \rangle$ then

$$(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}} \text{ and } (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}.$$

Then

$$\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle.$$

$$(m \in \{0, 1/2, 1\}.)$$

So

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3), b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3), 0 \rangle.$$
If $\langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 0 \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle (a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle$ then
$$(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}} \text{ and } (b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}.$$

Then

$$\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \cdot \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle$$

from $i \neq 1$ and $j \neq 1$. $(m \in \{0, 1/2, \}.)$

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, m \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} (a_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3), b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} (b_2 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3), 1/2 \rangle.$$

by $(a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $(b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2) \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$.

Lemma 5.2.12 The algebra C satisfies residuated law.

Proof First we show only-if part.

• Let

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, i \cdot j \rangle, \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, j \rightarrow k \rangle,$$

then clearly

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \leq \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle$$
 if and only if $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \leq \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle$.

• Let

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, i \cdot j \rangle, \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle.$$

Then

$$a_1 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_1 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, i \leq j \to k.$$

If $j \to k = 0$ then

$$i \le j \to k \le 1/2$$
.

If $j \to k = 1$ then

$$a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \not \geq_{\mathbf{A}} 1_{\mathbf{A}},$$

 $b_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \not \geq_{\mathbf{B}} 1_{\mathbf{B}}.$

So

 $a_1 \not\geq_{\mathbf{A}} 1_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $b_1 \not\geq_{\mathbf{B}} 1_{\mathbf{B}}$.

Thus $i \neq 1$. Hence

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \leq \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

• Let $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 1/2 \rangle$, i.e. $i \cdot j = 0$. So i = 0 or j = 0. If i = 0 then clearly

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \leq \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle$$

If $i \neq 0$ then j = 0.

When i = 1, we can get

$$j \to k = 1$$
,

$$1_{\mathbf{A}} \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_1 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3$$

$$1_{\mathbf{B}} \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_1 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3.$$

So

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \le \langle a_2, b_2, 0 \rangle \to \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

If i = 1/2 then by $j \to k = 1$,

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \leq \langle a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle \leq \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

• Let $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 0 \rangle$, i.e. $a \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a' \leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $b \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b' \leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$ and $i, j \neq 1$.

Suppose that $k \ge 1/2$ then we can get

$$\langle a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle < \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle$$

from $j \to k = 1$. So

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \leq \langle a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle \leq \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

Suppose that k = 0.

If j = 0 then

$$\langle a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle \leq \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle$$

by $j \to k = 1$.

If j = 1/2 then $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \to \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle$ from definition. So

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \leq \langle a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle \leq \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

Next we prove if-part.

• Let $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \to \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, j \to k \rangle$.

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, i \cdot j \rangle$$

or $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 0 \rangle$,

then we can show $a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_3$, $b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_3$ and $0 \leq i \cdot j \leq k$. Thus

$$\langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 0 \rangle \leq \langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \leq \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

If

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 1/2 \rangle$$

then

$$a_1 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_1 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}} b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}.$$

So clearly $a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$. Hence $k \neq 0$. Thus

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \le \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 1/2 \rangle \le \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

• Let $\langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \rightarrow \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle = \langle a_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a_3, b_2 \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b_3, 1/2 \rangle$, i.e. $j \rightarrow k = 1$ or $j \rightarrow k = 0$.

If
$$j \to k = 1$$
 and $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 1/2 \rangle$ then

$$a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}} \text{ or } b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}.$$

So

$$a_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}} \text{ or } b_3 \not\leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}.$$

Hence $k \neq 0$.

If $j \to k = 1$ and $\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle$ is otherwise then $0 \cdot i \cdot j \leq j \leq k$. Thus

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle \leq \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

If $j \to k = 0$ then j = 1/2 and k = 0. So

$$a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_3 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} 0_{\mathbf{A}},$$

 $b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_3 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} 0_{\mathbf{B}}$

from $a_1 \leq_{\mathbf{A}} a_2 \to_{\mathbf{A}} a_3$ and $b_1 \leq_{\mathbf{B}} b_2 \to_{\mathbf{B}} b_3$ respectively. Hence

$$\langle a_1, b_1, i \rangle \cdot \langle a_2, b_2, j \rangle = \langle a_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{A}} a_2, b_1 \cdot_{\mathbf{B}} b_2, 0 \rangle \leq \langle a_3, b_3, k \rangle.$$

Lemma 5.2.13 A mapping α from \mathbf{C} onto $\mathbf{A} \times \mathbf{B}$ defined by

$$\alpha(\langle a, b, i \rangle) = \langle a, b \rangle.$$

is a surjective homomorphism.

Proof We can easily show that

$$\begin{array}{lll} \alpha(\langle a,b,i\rangle \oplus \langle a',b',j\rangle) & = & \alpha(\langle a \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} a',b \oplus_{\mathbf{B}} b',k\rangle) \\ & = & \langle a \oplus_{\mathbf{A}} a',b \oplus_{\mathbf{B}} b' \rangle \\ & = & \langle a,b,i\rangle \oplus_{\mathbf{A} \times \mathbf{B}} \langle a',b',j\rangle \\ & = & \alpha(\langle a,b,i\rangle) \oplus_{\mathbf{A} \times \mathbf{B}} \alpha(\langle a',b',j\rangle). \end{array}$$

So α is homomorphism. A mapping α clearly holds a condition $\alpha(\mathbf{C}) = \mathbf{A} \times \mathbf{B}$. Thus α is surjective homomorphism.

Lemma 5.2.14 If A and B satisfy a condition DN then C satisfies a condition DN.

Proof Let $\langle a, b, i \rangle$ in C $(\neg \langle a, b, i \rangle \text{ means } \langle a, b, i \rangle \rightarrow \langle 0_{\mathbf{A}}, 0_{\mathbf{B}}, 0 \rangle)$. When i = 1,

$$\begin{split} \langle a,b,1\rangle &\to \langle 0_{\mathbf{A}},0_{\mathbf{B}},0\rangle = \langle \neg a,\neg b,0\rangle \\ \langle \neg a,\neg b,0\rangle &\to \langle 0_{\mathbf{A}},0_{\mathbf{B}},0\rangle = \langle \neg \neg a,\neg \neg b,1\rangle \\ \langle \neg \neg a,\neg \neg b,1\rangle &\to \langle a,b,1\rangle = \langle \neg \neg a\to_{\mathbf{A}} a,\neg \neg b\to_{\mathbf{B}} b,1\to 1\rangle \geq \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}},1_{\mathbf{B}},1\rangle. \end{split}$$

When i = 0,

$$\langle a, b, 0 \rangle \to \langle 0_{\mathbf{A}}, 0_{\mathbf{B}}, 0 \rangle = \langle \neg a, \neg b, 1 \rangle$$

$$\langle \neg a, \neg b, 1 \rangle \to \langle 0_{\mathbf{A}}, 0_{\mathbf{B}}, 0 \rangle = \langle \neg \neg a, \neg \neg b, 0 \rangle$$

$$\langle \neg \neg a, \neg \neg b, 0 \rangle \to \langle a, b, 0 \rangle = \langle \neg \neg a \to_{\mathbf{A}} a, \neg \neg b \to_{\mathbf{B}} b, 0 \to 0 \rangle \ge \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}}, 1_{\mathbf{B}}, 1 \rangle.$$

When i = 1/2,

$$\begin{array}{l} \langle a,b,1/2\rangle \rightarrow \langle 0_{\mathbf{A}},0_{\mathbf{B}},0\rangle = \langle \neg a,\neg b,1/2\rangle \\ \langle \neg a,\neg b,1/2\rangle \rightarrow \langle 0_{\mathbf{A}},0_{\mathbf{B}},0\rangle = \langle \neg \neg a,\neg \neg b,1/2\rangle \\ \langle \neg \neg a,\neg \neg b,1/2\rangle \rightarrow \langle a,b,1/2\rangle = \langle \neg \neg a \rightarrow_{\mathbf{A}} a,\neg \neg b \rightarrow_{\mathbf{B}} b,1/2 \rightarrow 1/2\rangle \geq \langle 1_{\mathbf{A}},1_{\mathbf{B}},1\rangle. \end{array}$$

Thus C satisfies DN.

Proof of Theorem 5.2.9 From these lemma we can easily show that C is a CRL which satisfies DN and there are a surjective homomorphism from C onto $A \times B$. Thus we construct suitable algebra.

Our proof works well also for $\mathbf{FL_{ew}}$, $\mathbf{FL_{ew}}[E_k]$ and $\mathbf{FL_{ew}}[DN]$. In these cases, $1_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $1_{\mathbf{B}}$ are the greatest, $0_{\mathbf{A}}$ and $0_{\mathbf{B}}$ are the leastest elements of \mathbf{A} and \mathbf{B} , respectively. Thus, we can obtain \mathbf{C} of the following forms.

Chapter 6

Further works

We have following problems for further works.

• What kind of axioms can be preserved by construction of the algebra in Chapter 5? More precisely, for which formula ϕ does the following hold?

If a formula ϕ is valid in both **A** and **B** then ϕ is valid also in **C**.

For example, how about the distributive law, and how about the axiom $\neg p^{k+1} \rightarrow \neg p^k$?

• The following result is shown independently by P. Minari and M. Zakharyaschev.

If a logic L over **Int** has the disjunction property then L correspond to **Int** with formulas which include no \vee .

Acknowledgment

I would like to thank my supervisor, Professor Hiroakira Ono, for various helpful suggestions and leading me in the all-round of this study. I would also like to thank Hitoshi Kihara for useful comments and advice, and thank also Associate Professor Hajime Ishihara, Research Associate Dr. Masahiro Hamano, Research Associate Dr. Felix Bou and Ono-Ishihara laboratory.

Bibliography

- [1] F. Belardinelli, P. Jipsen and H. Ono, Algebraic aspects of cut elimination, draft, 2003.
- [2] K. Blount and C. Tsinakis, The structure of residuated lattices, International Journal of Algebra and Computation vol. 13 No. 4, World Scientific Publishing Company, pp.437-461, 2003.
- [3] S. Burris and H.P. Sankappanavar, A Course in Universal Algebra, 2000
- [4] N. Galatos, Varieties of residuated lattices, Dh. P. dissertation of Vanderbilt University, 2003.
- [5] J. B. Hart, L. Rafter and C. Tsinakis, The structure of commutative residuated lattices, International Journal of Algebra and Computation vol. 12 No. 4, World Scientific Publishing Company, pp.509-524, 2002.
- [6] 加藤 洋介, 代数的モデルによる部分構造論理の研究, 北陸先端科学技術大学院大学修士論文, 2001.
- [7] 木原 均, 可換な residuated lattice と線形論理の拡張体系, 北陸先端科学技術大学院大学修士論文, 2003.
- [8] Larisa L. Maksimova, On maximal intermediate logics with the disjunction property, Studia Logica 45: 69-75, (1984).
- [9] 小野 寛晰、情報科学における論理、日本評論社、1994.
- [10] H. Ono, Logics without contraction rule and residuated lattices I, draft, 2001.
- [11] H. Ono, Proof-theoretic methods in nonclassical logic —an introduction, Theories of Types and Proofs, MSJ Memoirs vol.2, Mathmatical Society of Japan, pp.207-254, 1998.
- [12] H. Ono, Substructural logics and residuated lattices —an introduction, 50 Years of Studia Logica, Trends in Logics 21, Kluwer Academic Publishers, pp.193-228, 2003.
- [13] D. Souma, Algebraic approach to disjunction property of substructural logics, Proceeding of 38th MLG meeting at Gamagori, Japan 2004, pp.26-28, 2004.